The American Civil War

Catalog of Microform

(Research Collections, Serials, and Dissertations)



http://www.proquest.com/en-US/catalogs/collections/rc-search.shtml umisalesinfo@proquest.com 800.521.0600 ext. 2793 or 734.761.4700 ext. 2793



Table of Contents

About This Catalog			
The Advantages of Microform	4		
Research Collections	5		
Military			
Personal Papers	7		
General Reference	14		
Newspaper & Periodical Collections	20		
Civil Rights & Slavery	23		
Religion	27		
Genealogy	29		
HeritageQuest™	29		
Related Serials			
UMI Dissertation Publishing	47		
Index of Research Collections	51		

About This Catalog

The American Civil War Catalog of ProQuest microform contains 50 research collections and over 270 serials. Inside you will find titles that support programs for all levels and disciplines within both school and non-school educational settings. The catalog also contains information about obtaining Dissertations on the American Civil War.

This catalog will be of particular interest to researchers in the fields of American History, Military History, American Studies and African-American Studies.

Two very important collections in this catalog are Regimental Histories of the American Civil War and Genealogy and Local History. Regimental Histories contains approximately 1,500 titles ranging from army reports and correspondence to "official" histories authored by individual veterans in the form of memoirs. The titles are organized by state; easily located in the collections guide; and often include unit rosters, campaign chronologies and detailed maps. Genealogy and Local History assembles and preserves genealogies, local histories, primary source materials and genealogical and local history serials. Included in the collection are published diaries and journals, biographies, veterans' facilities rosters, veterans' organization literature, reunion programs and rosters, obituaries and memorials.

This preface provides a glimpse into the contents of the American Civil War Catalog of ProQuest microform. Feel free to browse through our titles, or if you are looking for a particular research collection, please consult the index in the back. If you have questions regarding any of our titles, please contact your ProQuest representative at umisalesinfo@proquest.com, 800.521.0600 ext. 2793 or 734.761.4700 ext. 2793.

If you would like additional copies of this or any of our ProQuest Microform Catalogs, you may either make photocopies of the catalogs or contact your ProQuest representative to have printed copies mailed directly to you.

The Advantages of Microform

Despite the continually developing array of digital technologies—and sometimes because of it—information professionals at libraries and universities worldwide still rely on microform. They know it is an archival medium that will meet the needs of researchers for years to come. Microform provides many advantages including:

- New Viewer/Scanners Images can now be easily sent to remote locations using
 microform viewer/scanners, which link to your computer workstations, letting you view
 and print articles or digitize and transmit them electronically (within Fair Use
 guidelines). This approach combines the unparalleled preservation and storage benefits
 of microform with the speed and ease of electronic access.
- Special Collections Microform is the answer if you need hard-to-find or specialty resources. Many older newspapers and periodicals are available only in microform, and it gives your users access to complete page images from historical titles—often from the first issue forward.
- Space Savings Microform lets you store an extensive collection of complete article images in a small amount of space. Microform takes up less than one-tenth the area of bound copies of newspapers and periodicals.
- **Ownership** There is no upkeep or access fees. It uses stable, proven technology you already have, with no need for new workstations or continual software upgrades.
- **Clarity and Accuracy** Microform is the answer if you need cover-to-cover clarity and accuracy. Full-image articles are essential to getting the full story.
- Complete Collection Microform usually is the best solution if you need a complete collection fast. Maybe you're seeking accreditation or even rebuilding after a disaster. An extensive, customized collection of retrospective and current microform titles will meet the needs of your researchers quickly and efficiently.
- Support for Specialized Studies A compact collection in microform will meet specialized research needs and still leave plenty of resources for the rest of your population. Many libraries also use microform as an added point of access for content that is most in demand.
- Durability archived properly, it can last for generations, and there is no degradation of images.
- **ProQuest Quality** ProQuest's microform images are taken directly from the original printed pages, so you always get the clarity of first-generation copies.

ProQuest Microform is the answer because we've been producing it since 1938. We not only exceed industry standards, we set them. Our microform products include thousands of newspapers and periodicals, and hundreds of research collections, many of which are not available from any other source.



Research Collections

(Organized Alphabetically by Subject)



Military

Regimental Histories of the American Civil War

Fort Sumter . . . Bull Run . . . Antietam . . . Shiloh . . . Gettysburg The men who fought these battles in Union and Confederate uniform left both a collective legacy and their own personal marks on American history. These Civil War soldiers bequeathed to posterity many traces of their lives and their military struggles in journals, remembrances and personal accounts. In Regimental Histories of the American Civil War, ProQuest preserves items of historical interest accumulated during and after the war: regimental rosters, transportation documents, honor rolls and casualty statistics, promotion and court martial documents, memoranda and home addresses of veterans. Infantry, artillery and cavalry divisions are also covered. The collection contains personal and family papers and records, diaries, memoirs, biographical sketches, burial records, prisoner of war accounts, regimental reunion speeches, photographs, maps and illustrations.

These records provide genealogists and Civil War historians with clues for tracing the movements of soldiers and their families during and after the war and give perspective to the evolution of the military conflict. The material begins in 1861 with early regimental recruitments and spans battles, negotiations, and the post-war lives of soldiers. The core collection is filmed at the U.S. Army Military History Institute at Carlisle Barracks in Pennsylvania. The Carlisle Barracks holdings include materials originally gathered by The U.S. Army War College, the National War College and the U.S. Army Command and General Staff College, as well as materials donated by individuals. Titles filmed in Regimental Histories of the American Civil War are previously unpublished works or materials published before 1915 and cover a variety of topics. The criterion for selection of these materials is based on C.E. Dornbusch's *Military Bibliography of the Civil War*. A sampling of titles follows:

- History of the Fifty-Fourth Regiment of Massachusetts Volunteer Infantry, 1863-1865 History of the New Hampshire Surgeons in the War of the Rebellion, (1906)
- Chronological List of the Laws of New York Relating to the War of the Rebellion and Veterans of That War, 1861-1910
- Lincoln's Body Guard, the Union Light Guard of Ohio (1911)
- The Confederate Capital and Hood's Texas Brigade (1894)
- Historical Sketch of the Chatham Artillery During the Confederate Struggle for Independence (1867)
- In Camp and Battle with the Washington Artillery of New Orleans (1874)
- Mosby's Rangers: A Record of the Operations of the Forty-Third Battalion Virginia Cavalry (1876)

Includes guide; Please inquire about subsets (Available by state) USA; In English

7,255 fiche

Personal Papers

Addams, Jane. The Jane Addams Papers

1860 - 1960

'An examination of the microfilm revealed that considerable forethought was given to filming....[Project participants] should be commended for bringing together a superb collection of primary research materials and for creating a valuable guide to those materials. Scholarship concerning Addams and numerous other subjects will clearly be enhanced.'

~ Illinois Historical Journal

Jane Addams achieved international fame through her social work, reform strategies and activities in support of world peace. She was also a role model at a time when few women had entered the public arena. Students and researchers in women's studies, American history, political science, sociology and social work can now access important resource materials through this microfilm collection. The many roles of this American heroine can be studied and compared with the course of American history from the Civil War era through industrialization and the New Deal. Some of Addams's notable roles include: founder of Hull-House, founder and president of the International League for Peace and Freedom, lobbyist and lecturer on such topics as child labor, legislation, public health, unemployment relief, social insurance and women's suffrage, first woman president of the National Conference of Charities and Corrections and author of 12 books and countless journal articles.

This collection documents the rise of her popularity and its temporary decline when she was reviled as a traitor for her advocacy of peace at a time when public sentiment favored war. Only when she was awarded the Nobel Peace Prize in 1931 – four years before her death – were her anti-war actions vindicated in the minds of the general public. The Jane Addams Papers is organized into five parts:

- Correspondence Composed primarily of letters, including telegrams and postcards. Correspondents include people such as Theodore Roosevelt, Woodrow Wilson, Ida Tarbell and Emily Greene Balch
- **Documents** Includes personal documents, educational records, diaries, calendars, Addams's writings and documents relating to her death
- Writings Featured are manuscripts and published versions of articles, speeches and statements
- Hull-House Association Records This section documents the history of Hull-House from its
 founding in 1889 through Addams's death in 1935. Included are minutes, bylaws, contracts,
 ledgers, clippings, scrapbooks, reports and inventories
- Clippings File Filmed from the holdings of the Swarthmore College Peace Foundation, this section features newspaper and periodical clippings about Addams and her career, including many written after her death.

The more than 120,000 pages of documents in this collection represent a primary research source and open a new chapter in any comprehensive study of Jane Addams and her remarkable influence on the era during which she lived.

The Jane Addams Papers, 1860-1960: A Guide to the Microfilm Edition, edited by Mary Lynn McCree Bryan, free with collection USA; In English

82 reels 35mm

Bancroft, George. George Bancroft Papers

1800 - 1899

This American historian's papers span much of the 19th century and include a wealth of Civil War material. French political history with detail on the Franco-Prussian War is included.

Printed guide, free with collection

Brown, John. John Brown Letters

The abolitionist leader discusses in detail his personal feelings concerning slavery and the civil strife over that issue. Correspondence includes the last letters addressed to his family prior to his execution for treason at Harper's Ferry, West Virginia, in 1859.

WV, USA; In English

1 reel 35mm

Buchanan, James. The Papers of James Buchanan

1781 - 1893

When James Buchanan was elected President of the United States in 1856, he inherited a nation deeply divided by the fundamental issues of slavery and states' rights. Historians and political scientists have long debated whether or not the Confederate secession could have been avoided if Buchanan had not been a classical political thinker. The James Buchanan Papers offers a comprehensive research collection for the study of this and other issues. Since Buchanan's life spanned the federal era of United States history, from Washington's first term until the Civil War, researchers can also study the entire early history of the U.S. through the perspective of one of its presidents. Buchanan's triumphs as well as his alleged failings can be viewed in these documents. Included in the material are:

- Incoming correspondence
- Outgoing correspondence, speeches, notes and memoranda
- Third-party correspondence and miscellaneous papers
- Drafts and manuscript books by Buchanan and his biographers
- Printed material
- Business papers
- Legal papers and indexes

While slavery raised the bitterest emotions during Buchanan's term as president, he also faced other volatile issues such as the question of a protective tariff, free land in the West and the distribution of federal funds. This important collection offers students of history, political science, political history, diplomacy and international affairs ample opportunity to study in depth both the man's philosophy and the times during which he lived.

Guide to the Microfilm Edition of the James Buchanan Papers at the Historical Society of Pennsylvania, edited by Lucy Fisher West, free with collection

PA, USA

Chase, Fredrick. Correspondence of Fredrick Chase

1861 - 1874

This richly descriptive series of over 600 letters details life in New York City during the critical years of the Civil War. The collection also includes two short diaries, an account book and the letters of Chase's mother, which portray affairs at home in Hanover, New Hampshire. These primary source materials form a lively and significant contribution to the study of American history. *USA*

3 reels 35mm

Federal Writers' Project

The lives of most people are rarely considered worthy of recording for historical purposes. Only recently have sociologists, historians and other scholars recognized the qualitative value of such information for obtaining well-rounded historical perspectives on an era. Federal Writers' Project preserves on microfiche over 12,000 manuscript pages documenting the personal histories of Southerners, which were collected through this New Deal program begun during the Great Depression.

In these life histories, ordinary Southerners speak for themselves and what they have to say provides a unique view of the world they experienced and helped create. These people describe how major events affected them – the Civil War, Emancipation, World War I, the Great Depression. They speak of growing up, getting married, having children and getting old. They talk about family life, sex roles and religious beliefs. Students of American history, African-American studies, womens' studies, the family, sociology and the South will find the stories of these unknown Southern people of great value for research topics such as:

- Interrelating specific historical events to their effects at the grass-roots level
- A study of government social programs and the perceived accrued benefits to the programs' recipients
- Tracing social changes in the family and its structure, in the status of blacks during Reconstruction and in the roles of women in Southern society

This unique record of oral histories was filmed from the holdings of the Southern Historical Collection at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill. Institutions supporting or beginning a popular oral history program will also benefit from this model, which documents the lives of the normally voiceless, faceless everyday American. *USA*; *In English*

220 fiche

Massachusetts Historical Society Collections

1419 - 1970

The Massachusetts Historical Society is an independent, not-for-profit research institution incorporated by the Commonwealth of Massachusetts. It was founded in 1791 for the threefold purpose of collecting, preserving and disseminating resources for the study of American history. It was not only the first North American historical society but also the first library of any kind to devote its primary attention to collecting Americana. These collections cannot be matched either in scope or depth by those of any similar institution in North America. Titles from the MHS Collections may be purchased by individual reel.

 $Please\ inquire\ about\ additional\ subsets$

MA, USA

1,731 reels 35mm

Civil War Correspondence, Diaries and Journals at the Massachusetts Historical Society

The individual war experiences of 29 men who served with Massachusetts military units during the Civil War are now available to researchers. This collection contains more than 30,000 pages of correspondence, diaries and journals written by young men as they served in the conflict. A variety of individual experiences in many of the war's most important battles are recorded. Descriptions of dreary field service, life in military hospitals, the Navy, the United States Christian Commission, and a Provost Marshall's office provide unique eyewitness accounts of an important era in U.S. history. While most of the material was generated by enlisted men, there are also sections from field officers and a major general to provide a leadership perspective. The collection is organized by individual name, but for the added convenience of researchers, an index by military unit served in is also provided. Individual reels may be purchased.

Guide free with collection

29 reels 35mm

Lyman Family Papers, 1785-1956

The Lyman Family Papers consists of account books, diaries, letterbooks, newspaper clippings, writings and scrapbooks of many generations of this illustrious New England family. The largest portion of the collection contains chiefly the papers of Theodore Lyman, Jr. (1792-1849), author, philanthropist and mayor of Boston and Theodore Lyman III (1833-1897), zoologist, Civil War aidede-camp to Union General George Gordon Meade and Massachusetts congressman. Civil War scholars and historians will find particularly rich resources through vivid descriptions of military life, sketches of historical figures including Ulysses S. Grant, Abraham Lincoln and Robert E. Lee, as well as Civil War diaries and newspaper clippings. In addition, other Lyman family members and members of the related Shaw, Russell, Agassiz and Eliot families are represented in the collection, providing genealogical sources on prominent Bostonians during the 18th, 19th and 20th centuries. Individual reels may be purchased.

28 reels 35mm

The Adams Papers, 1639-1889

Two-and-a-half centuries of United States history are covered and brought to life through the papers of the Adams family. From President John Adams (1735-1826) and his famous wife Abigail through the lives of President John Quincy Adams (1767-1848) and U.S. Minister to England Charles Francis Adams (1807-1866), the more than 300,000 manuscript pages in the collection provide one of the most thorough accounts of history as told by one family. The contributions of the many Adams family members in the political, social and economic spheres of public life are documented. Researchers will also benefit from the innermost thoughts and feelings of family members as they correspond with each other over the decades. Included are diaries, letterbooks, autobiographical writings, legal papers, family letters, plus political essays and speeches. The collection is organized internally to afford scholars convenient access to the papers. Part I contains the diaries of John, John Quincy and Charles Francis Adams. Part II follows with the letterbooks of these three statesmen. Part III is organized by generation and thereafter by individual. Part IV contains letters received by the family and other loose papers, arranged chronologically from 1639-1889. Individual reels may be purchased. *Guide free with collection*

Massachusetts Historical Society Collections cont.

Dall, Caroline H. The Caroline H. Dall Papers, 1811-1917

Caroline Healey Dall was a leading 19th century reformer, feminist and essayist. This collection of manuscripts, letter-books, notebooks, scrapbooks and personal journals provide scholars in women's studies, 19th century religion, literature and social and political history with a personal resource for in-depth study. Dall played a significant role in the anti-slavery movement, the Underground Railroad and the drive for women's suffrage. An early proponent of women's rights in the workplace, she produced a variety of works, including *Woman's Right to Labor* (1860), *Woman's Rights under the Law* (1861) and *The College, the Market and the Court* (1867), all significant feminist tracts included in the collection. Individual reels may be purchased. *Guide free with collection*

45 reels 35mm

Everett, Edward. The Edward Everett Papers, 1675-1930

The papers of Edward Everett comprise one of the great American documentary collections on 19th century affairs. Everett's accomplishments, as reflected in the papers, are impressive: Harvard professor, Representative in Congress, Governor of Massachusetts, Minister to the Court of St. James, Vice-Presidential candidate. Next to Daniel Webster, he was considered the greatest orator of his day and this collection contains valuable correspondence with many leading 19th century educators, politicians and business leaders. Individual reels may be purchased. *Guide free with collection*

70 reels 35mm

Adams, Henry. The Henry Adams Papers, 1843-1938

The personal papers of John Adams' great-grandson, Henry Adams, provide historians with additional material on this illustrious American family. Henry Adams was an author and a historian and his correspondence to his family, especially his parents, Charles Francis (1807-1886) and Abigail Brooks Adams (1848-1927), provides another perspective on Adams family history. Also included in this collection is Adams' correspondence to intimate friends such as Henry Cabot Lodge and prominent individuals including James Russell Lowell and Theodore Roosevelt, as well as several historical sketches, notebooks, diaries and poems. Individual reels may be purchased. *Guide free with collection*

36 reels 35mm

Sargent, John Osborne. The John Osborne Sargent Papers, 1831-1912

This collection covers the achievements of Sargent as a journalist and Whig politician and discloses the depth of accurate detail attributable to a literary mind. Approximately half of the set contains correspondence with such people as Millard Fillmore, Horace Greeley, Henry Clay and others. There are also letters from William Cullen Bryant and Oliver Wendell Holmes. Sargent's interest in Harvard University, his involvement in various legal cases and a scrapbook of newspaper clippings concerning the Civil War and the abolition of slavery add an important historical dimension to Sargent's writings. Individual reels may be purchased. *Guide free with collection*

4 reels 35mm

Adams II, Charles Francis. The Papers of Charles Francis Adams II, 1861-1933

The descendant of two presidents and the son of noted diplomat Charles Francis Adams, whose personal papers are included in The Adams Papers, Charles Francis Adams II's diverse interests and talents contributed to growth in many areas of Massachusetts life. This collection of diaries, personal journals and literary drafts covers many areas of Adams' life, including: Adams' Civil War service with a black cavalry regiment; his energetic leadership of the Massachusetts Railroad Commission and his ill-fated six-year tenure as president of the Union Pacific Railroad; his promotion of educational reforms; and his historical projects, including presidency of the Massachusetts Historical Society and several published biographies (one on his diplomat father). Individual reels may be purchased.

Guide free with collection

55 reels 35mm

11

Massachusetts Historical Society Collections cont.

Andrew, John A. The Papers of John A. Andrew, 1772-1895

This collection of the personal and professional papers of John A. Andrew records his life as a prominent anti-slavery lawyer and governor of Massachusetts during the Civil War. He began his career as a private attorney and was active in antebellum reform movements and litigation involving fugitive slaves. Andrew was also one of the organizers of the anti-slavery Free Soil Party. This remarkable man served five terms as governor of Massachusetts and the collection of his papers is filled with his insights on party affairs, elections and the war effort to free the slaves. Of special interest are legal notes and briefs relating to these early civil rights cases. Individual reels may be purchased.

Guide free with collection

43 reels 35mm

The Revere Family Papers, 1746-1964

Beginning with the most famous member of the Revere family, Paul Revere (1735-1818), the collection contains the family correspondence and private papers of more than a dozen members of the Revere family and spans three generations. Included are the personal papers of Paul Revere, silversmith and Revolutionary patriot, records from his foundry and workshop, the papers of his two sons, as well as his two grandsons, both of whom served with the Twentieth Massachusetts Regiment during the Civil War. There are also papers dealing with the Canton, Massachusetts branch of this famous American family. Individual reels may be purchased.

15 reels 35mm

Garrison, William Lloyd. William Lloyd Garrison Papers, 1833-1882

This collection includes the Garrison family papers during the period before, during and after the Civil War. Included is correspondence that details the domestic activities of the Garrisons, as well as manuscript poetry and letters from abolitionists Francis Jackson, Samuel J. May, Samuel Sewall and Gerrit Smith.

Guide free with collection

1 reel 35mm

A People at War: Civil War Manuscripts

A People at War reproduces on microfilm the personal papers of more than 350 people from both North and South – civilians, professionals, camp followers and ordinary soldiers, participants and observers, male and female, black and white. A written record of the silent majority of the Civil War, the collection incorporates a remarkable range of voices and viewpoints from a Union private describing camp life during the Shenandoah campaign or a lieutenant recounting troop reaction to the Appomattox surrender to a prisoner of war telling of suffering at Andersonville and an ex-slavewoman writing about conditions in the North.

These papers are the raw materials of history opening up to researchers such elusive issues as the attitudes and actions of non-combatants in the war, the condition and contribution of blacks, the role of women both in and behind the lines of battle, the treatment of convalescents and prisoners of war, weapons development and tactical innovations and the place of religion in the lives of ordinary soldiers. A highly significant research resource, organized to be easily accessible, A People at War revolutionizes our understanding of the event that shook the foundations of the United States.

With cumulative printed guide and index; Edited by John R. Sellers Washington D.C., USA; In English

Sumner, Charles. Papers of Charles Sumner

'...an individual voice, always so personal, often almost comic, essentially so natural, in spite of that note of the orator which is perceptible from the first.'

~ Henry James writing in 1903

The publication in a single edition of virtually the entire known correspondence of influential anti-slavery and civil rights campaigner, Charles Sumner (1811-1874) is an event of major importance for scholars concerned with the events and personalities of the Civil War and Reconstruction eras. Sumner was a major influence on both domestic and foreign policy in the Lincoln, Johnson and Grant presidencies attracting both widespread support and bitter censure. The microfilm collection brings together for the first time more than 26,000 letters written over 45 years touching on almost every aspect of American intellectual and political life.

Includes printed Guide; Edited by Beverly Wilson Palmer USA; In English

85 reels 35mm

Tourgee, Albion W. The Albion W. Tourgee Papers

Soldier, author, statesman and a white champion of Negro rights in the South, Tourgee wrote many novels based on personal experiences. The native Ohioan published the Greensboro (N.C.) Union Register during the Reconstruction period but often was threatened for his unpopular views and finally moved to New York State. *USA*; *In English*

60 reels 35mm

Van Buren, Martin. Papers of Martin Van Buren

1789 - 1861

'In making hundreds of political decisions and moral choices during his career, Van Buren sought to maintain a balance between what he considered the republican principles of his youth and the demands of the democratic system he was building. When balance was impossible and something had to give way, politics took precedence over ideology.'

~ Donald B. Cole

Eighth President of the United States, Martin Van Buren, was one of a generation of politicians who led the country through a period of enormous economic, technological and social change. His Papers, brought together in a single microfilm collection, are a significant primary source for the study of American political and social history between the end of the Revolution and the Civil War. All the major domestic and foreign policy concerns of the day are debated in his extensive correspondence from slavery and the principles of Free Soil to relations with Mexico and negotiations with Great Britain over the Canadian rebellion.

Includes printed Guide USA; In English

55 reels 35mm

Wharncliffe Manuscripts Relating to the American Civil War*

1864 - 1872

These family papers of the ancient Yorkshire family, the Wortley's of Wharncliffe Chase, near Sheffield, consist in the main of correspondence to the 3rd Lord Wharncliffe concerning the affairs of the Confederacy during the Civil War. From Sheffield City Library; Introduction by B.A. Holderness, University of East Anglia; Part of the British Records Relating to America series; Includes printed guide Sheffield, England

General Reference

American Culture Series II (ACSII)

1493 - 1875

The 5,600 titles in the Series II collection represent what are considered to be fundamental research materials in interdisciplinary American Studies curricula. The titles in American Culture Series II include all those in American Culture Series I. This larger collection also expands the pre-1806 offerings and extends the series through 1875. Selected and compiled in the mid-1950s by the Committee on Microfilm Bibliography of the American Studies Association, the series includes information on American education, religion, pacifism, feminism, the city, the history of science and many other subjects of importance to American historiography. The bibliography of pre-1876 books and pamphlets on which this collection is based was edited by David R. Weimer and is offered free with the American Culture Series II. Categorized by discipline for optimum research use, the collection is available in its entirety or in 12 separate units. The following units will be most beneficial to those interested in Civil War Studies:

- History
- Military and Naval History and Science

These units contain numerous accounts, sketches, biographies, articles and manuals presenting many perspectives on the conflict. A sampling of titles in this collection includes:

- A new system of infantry tactics, double and single rank, adapted to American topography and improved fire-arms. (1867)
- Memorial to Congress for the establishment of a national foundry and a gun-boat yard at Ironton, Ohio. (1862)
- History of the United States Cavalry, from the formation of the federal government to the 1st of June, 1863. To which is added a list of all the names of the cavalry regiments, with the names of their commanders, which have been in the United States service since the breaking out of the rebellion. (1865)
- Biographical register of the officers and graduates of the U.S. military academy at West Point, N.Y., from it's establishment in 1802, to 1890; with the early history of the United States military academy.
- Ten years in the United States; being an Englishman's view of men and things in the North and South (1865)

Individual reels may be purchased.

Includes American Culture Series, 1493-1875, A Cumulative Guide to the Microfilm Collection, edited by Ophelia Lo, which provides access by author, title, subject and reel order; Also includes the Weimer Bibliography which cites approximately 6,500 works in the humanities, social sciences and natural and physical sciences, arranged in 22 subject categories; Each reel begins with a contents page; Purchase ACS I separately to obtain the complete 643 reel ACS collection USA; In English

American History and Culture

1930 - 1988

New perspectives on American history, architecture, archaeology, curation and ethnography, from the report files of the National Park Service. Since 1930 the National Park Service has sponsored or acquired thousands of archaeological, architectural, ethnographic, museum collections management and historical research reports exploring the riches of the American heritage. Few have been available even at the largest libraries and research institutions. Now reproduced on microfiche these unique reports offer social and cultural historians, anthropologists and other researchers fresh insights into America's past from Great Smoky Mountains dialect to Great Lakes lighthouse folklore, from prehistoric Native American earth mounds to Civil War battlefields and presidential furnishings. Untapped resources with a depth of detail unmatched elsewhere, the 5,554 reports include maps, photographs, architectural plans, drawings, letters, diaries and other primary documentation invaluable to cultural research. Accompanying the collection is the Cultural Resources Management Bibliography (CRBIB) , also on microfiche, giving swift access to the reports by geographic location, subject, author, title and date.

7,346 fiche

Black Biographical Dictionaries

1790 - 1950

'This is certainly a collection that will make my job - and the job of anyone who wants to track down vital biographical information - much, much easier.'

~ William French, Scholar and Rare Book Dealer

Black Biographical Dictionaries, brings together over 30,000 biographical references and thousands of portraits of black Americans, both famous and little known, reflecting the richness of black experience over the past two centuries. The largest biographical compilation ever gathered to document the lives of black Americans, the 300 titles reproduced on microfiche amount to a collective history of the men and women who have strived for and achieved personal triumph in the face of racial and gender prejudice. Written and edited in most cases by blacks, the works reproduced include biographical sketches of individuals from all walks of life – national activists, state and local figures, prominent women, lawyers, artists, musicians, church and missionary society leaders and many more. This remarkable collection offers real insight into black America from the accomplishments, against the odds, of thousands of previously unknown black women to the history of local black elites and their interactions with white America

With printed handlist USA; In English

1,068 fiche

Black Biographical Dictionaries Supplement

1790 - 1950

Black Biographical Dictionaries Supplement provides on microfiche the full texts of 51 rare books containing biographical essays of African-American men and women from colonial times to the 20th century. Volumes for this project deal primarily with African Americans and contain at least one chapter or section devoted exclusively to biographical sketches. All volumes were published prior to 1951. After the publication of the original landmark Black Biographical Dictionaries, additional titles were located. This supplement adds more rare and valuable biographical content to any African-American library collection. The Black Biographical Dictionaries Supplement titles portray a diverse commentary of historical and cultural events that shaped American history. Researchers can read accounts from black soldiers in the military (during the War of 1812, the Civil War and World War I) or research the history of religious denominations and business leaders in the African-American community. In addition, titles by early African-American publishers like R.L. Pendelton and the Hampton Institute are represented in this supplement. Titles include:

- A History of the Amistad Captives: Being a Circumstantial Account of the Capture of the Spanish Schooner Amistad, by the Africans on Board With Biographical Sketches of Each of the Surviving Africans (1840)
- History of the Negro Soldiers in the Spanish-American War and Other Items of Interest (1899)
- The Cayugan Baptist. Sermons, Rock-Ribbed Fundamentals, Facts and Truths and Brief Biographies of Eminent Preachers (1922)
- The Eighth Illinois (1899)

With printed handlist USA; In English

140 fiche

Black Biography: A Cumulative Index

1790 - 1950

An invaluable reference work providing an alphabetical listing of the 30,000 individuals described in Black Biographical Dictionaries. This three volume index includes full name, birth and death dates, place of birth, occupation and religious affiliation for each individual, as well as the location of every biographical sketch and every photograph.

2,084pp; In 3 volumes 276x216mm clothbound USA; In English

3 Books

Black Biography: Supplement

1790 - 1950

The 51 titles that were indexed here provided biographical information from a wide range of human endeavor. The names found here are often not mentioned in standard historical sources, but their lives and achievements are integral to any understanding of the black experience in America over the past two centuries. During a period when African Americans were denied public acknowledgement, biographical accounts were compiled and published within the community to document the ambitions and successes of its members. This index archive records the life and times of these 19th and 20th century Afro-Americans. This one volume index includes full name, birth and death dates, place of birth, occupation and religious affiliation for each individual, as well as the location of every biographical sketch and every photograph.

305pp; In 1 volume 284x220mm clothbound USA; In English

1 Book

Collections of the Massachusetts Historical Society

1792-1941

Published in seven series of 10 volumes each, these collections include papers relating to the Massachusetts Historical Society, historical papers, ecclesiastical history papers, biographies, genealogies, materials on Indians, geography and topography papers and many others. *MA, USA*

24 reels 35mm

Morristown Manuscript Collection

Over the years, scores of scholars and researchers have visited Morristown National Historical Park in New Jersey specifically to gain access to the more than 60,000 pages of important manuscripts contained in its collection. Now, this historical resource is available to students of American history, Americana, genealogy and Revolutionary War history through this microfilm collection. Though the emphasis is on the Revolutionary War period and men such as Franklin, Jefferson, Adams, Hamilton, Madison and Washington, there is substantial material on 19th century figures like Martin Van Buren, Daniel Webster and Robert E. Lee. Also featured are many items on the French and Indian War, the War of 1812 and the Civil War period. Materials on and writings by such literary notables as Samuel Clemens, James Fenimore Cooper, Ralph Waldo Emerson and Washington Irving are also represented.

The collection is divided into two parts:

- The Lloyd W. Smith Collection The collection had its origin in banker, philantropist and collector Smith's deep interest in compiling and preserving Washingtonia and materials related to genealogies and local histories in his native New Jersey. Over the years, his interest became a preoccupation and he often purchased large-scale lots of manuscript materials to acquire a few desired items. Smith's will dictated that the Morristown National Historical Park should be the final recipient of his valuable holdings and a library was constructed to house the collection.
- The Park Collection The collection consists of materials acquired by the Washington Association of New Jersey, which was formed in 1874 to save and perpetuate the Ford Mansion, George Washington's headquarters in 1779 and 1780. In addition to preserving his home as a national shrine, the Association made a concerted effort to collect Washingtonia and other equally valuable documents and artifacts from America's past.

When Morristown National Historical Park was created in 1933, the National Park Service purchased these manuscripts, which became the nucleus of the collection. From politics to fine arts, this collection has something for every researcher and it is one of the most significant collections of materials of this type in the United States.

Morristown Manuscript Collection: A Guide to the Microfilm Edition of the Manuscript Collection of Morristown National Historical Park, edited by Bruce W. Stewart and Hans Mayer, free with collection

USA

70 reels 35mm

17

Pamphlets in American History

Beginning with Tom Paine's Common Sense, which altered the course of early U.S. history; pamphlets have played a crucial role in American history. Pamphlet literature has been the medium through which people have expressed their opinions and feelings on contemporary affairs. This unique microfiche collection brings to your library these historic documents of public opinion, which are generally unavailable as research sources. There are more than 15,000 titles in this collection, drawn from all periods of United States history. Pamphlets in American History also provides the cataloging necessary to integrate pamphlet literature into the mainstream of collection development activities. This collection has been carefully designed to meet the needs of historians and librarians in the areas of bibliographic control and access. Each of the five groups within the collection is accompanied by its own guide and each guide includes bibliographic citations, author title and subject indexes. In addition, complete cataloging is available for each portion of the collection.

Pamphlets in American History is organized within each group in subject-specific segments. In this way, the collection can be tailored to meet a library's collecting policies or departmental teaching strengths. The historical information contained in the pamphlets is as rich and varied as the authors. Included are biographies, campaign literature, speeches, legal decisions, trade union leaflets, personal narratives and more. (Does not duplicate materials in Pamphlets on the Civil War, 1861-1865.) The American History pamphlets collection at the State Historical Society of Wisconsin has been a major resource for this undertaking. The collection also draws upon the pamphlet resources of many other general and special collections, including: the Syracuse University Libraries; The Tamiment Library of New York University; The New-York Historical Society; The Kenneth Spencer Research Library of the University of Kansas; and the Walter Clinton Jackson Library at the University of North Carolina at Greensboro.

MARC Records Available!

Pamphlets in American History: A Bibliographic Guide to the Microform Collection, free with collection; Each group has its own guide; Please inquire about additional subsets USA; In English

18,589 fiche

• Group I

- Revolutionary Way: Presented are opinions on Colonial rights, accounts of battles, opinions and debates on the Declaration of Independence, as well as material on every issue surrounding the Revolutionary era.
- Indians: Provides for a definitive study of the Indian question, with emphasis on the years 1825-80 when America was expanding southward and westward.
- Women: The majority of materials on women are grouped in the late 19th and early 20th centuries, and deal with issues such as women in the workplace, women's suffrage and the continuing struggle for equal rights after the vote was obtained.
- **Biography**: Sermons, discourses, eulogies, newspaper accounts and biographical sketches on famous Americans circa Revolutionary through Civil Wars. The lives of U.S. presidents, state and community founders and famous early citizens are documented here.
- **Revolutionary War Biography:** Biographical accounts of early America's heroes are included from Revere and Washington to soldiers and military leaders.

USA; In English

5,488 fiche

Group V

- Mormons and Mormonism: Presents an overview of the theological, intellectual, social, economic and political history of the Church of Jesus Christ of Latter-Day Saints.
- The Civil War, 1861-1865: Provides documents published before, during and after the conflict. Topics include such issues as pre-war political thought, eyewitness accounts of battles, narratives of battles, biographies of Civil War soldiers and leaders such as Lincoln, Grant and Lee and many documents relating to the Confederate view of the war.
- The European War, 1914-1918: Includes material published before, during and after the war. Included in the topics covered are pre-war sentiment toward Great Britain and Germany, German-American thought, accounts of battles and the state of affairs in France, health card and discussions of the duties of citizens in the United States during the war.

USA; In English

2,017 fiche

Pamphlets on the Civil War

1861 - 1865

In reality, there were two Civil Wars. One was the five-year-long battle of armies. The other was a generation-long battle of words that fueled the division between North and South. Pamphlets – an inexpensive medium for expressing opinion – became the battleground in that war of words. Now students and scholars can access this vital pamphlet literature to enrich their study of American history in the areas of politics, military affairs, religion, diplomacy and economics. Pamphlets on the Civil War contains 1,758 important and representative titles that allow an insider's view of the thoughts, feelings and beliefs that eventually erupted into armed conflict. Here – in their own words – are the contemporary opinions of government officials, military leaders, businessmen, clergymen, journalists and others engaged in the Civil War's battle of ideals and ambitions. These primary source titles date from 1850s through the early 20th century. They provide a complete picture of the issues and attitudes that led to war – and that war's impact on American history. The collection is arranged in 28 subject categories, such as:

- Anti-South Literature and Fiction
- Lincoln and the Presidency
- Economics and War
- Soldiers' Life
- Conscription
- Foreign Opinion
- Peace Movements

Within these and the other 21 categories, researchers will find biographies, campaign literature, government documents, journals, maps, presidential addresses, sermons, speeches and a multitude of other written opinions disseminated through the pamphlet literature during this period. These materials will supplement holdings in virtually every area of American history: politics, military history, social sciences, religion, economics and state and local history. The program was assembled from the Civil War pamphlets collection at The State Historical Society of Wisconsin, a major repository of manuscript and printed materials on American history.

Civil War, 1861-1865, The Bibliographic Guide to the Microfiche Collection, edited by Michael J. Matochik, free with collection USA; In English

2,000 fiche

Newspaper & Periodical Collections

The African American Press Collection

1830-present

The title list for this collection was developed by an advisory board composed of key scholars. The collection includes 25 titles, the oldest of which are *Radical Abolitionist* (1855 – 1858) and *Principia* (1859 – 1864). This eclectic collection offers a rich store of information on African-American life encompassing issues such as history, social commentary, political advocacy, religion, education, literature and the arts among others. Black periodicals reflect the myriad of voices and perspectives of a people whose social history in America has been marked by the experiences of slavery, disfranchisement and achievement.

Although many people are aware of the significance and popularity of *Ebony* magazine and may know of its founder, John H. Johnson, few know that Johnson's first successful publishing venture was *Negro Digest*. In 1942 Johnson got the idea that the assorted tidbits of information on Black people could be marketed and sold in the manner of the popular mainstream magazine, *Reader's Digest*. Thus, *Negro Digest* was born with the assistance of a \$500 loan secured by his mother's furniture as collateral. In 1970 the title was changed to *Black World*. Johnson's second magazine, the aforementioned *Ebony*, debuted with the same size, look and feel of Life except African-American personalities, lifestyles and perspectives were the featured components. *Ebony*, began in 1945, just three years after he launched *Negro Digest*. This collection also contains a major *Ebony* competitor, *Sepia*, that ran from 1952 to 1982.

A wealth of material specifically related to African-American history can be found in the *Negro History Bulletin*, founded in 1937 and published by the Association for the Study of Afro-American Life and History. In the areas of African-American literature, social commentary and political advocacy, this collection offers several important periodicals spanning much of the 20th century. Included among these are *Crisis*, *Opportunity*, and *Freedomways*. *Crisis* is the official magazine of the National Association for the Advancement of Colored People (NAACP) and was founded in 1910. Its founding editor was W.E.B. Du Bois. Perhaps with the exception of the NAACP, the National Urban League has been the most influential national organization championing the causes of Black America. *Opportunity* was the Urban League's official publication and was contemporaneous with the NAACP's *Crisis* from its founding in 1923 until its demise in 1949. *Opportunity* became a forum for the writings of Harlem Renaissance figures such as Countee Cullen, Claude McKay, Angelena Weld Grimke and Gwendolyn Bennett. James Weldon Johnson and Langston Hughes, both contributors to *Crisis*, also saw their work published in *Opportunity*. *Freedomways* was a quarterly literary and social commentary magazine focusing on civil rights issues and pan-Africanism. It began in 1961 and continued until 1985.

Those who consult this collection primarily for sources in African-American literature and the arts will also find *Phylon Quarterly*, founded by W.E.B. DuBois and continued by Atlanta University, of interest. Other titles include *Black American Literature Forum*; *Black Theater*; and *The Black Perspective in Music*. The scholarly professional publications represented in the collection include some of the most important journals: *Journal of Negro Education*, *Journal of Negro History* and the *Journal of the National Medical Association*.

This collection is only available for purchase as a complete set.

USA; In English

American Periodicals Series (APS I, II, III)

1741 - 1900

Researchers recognize that the literature and publications of a country are an important barometer of its political and social development. The more than 1,000 periodicals in these three microfilm collections provide the materials necessary to study trends in the United States from 1741 to 1900. Covering more than 150 years of American magazine journalism, American Periodicals is conveniently divided into three segments. Each covers a definite developmental phase in the history of America, spanning approximately 50 years. Individual reels may be purchased.

Each reel begins with a contents page; American Periodicals, 1741-1900, An index to the Microfilms Collections, edited by Jean Hoornstra and Trudy Heath, provides access by title, subject, editor and reel number; Title list free with collection; Please inquire about additional subsets USA; In English

2,770 reels 35mm

Series II: Growth & Change, 1800-1850

The issue of slavery was debated widely and emotionally for decades before it divided the nation during the Civil War. The periodicals from the pre-war era included in American Periodicals Series II provide social historians with a wealth of literature on this volatile issue. Students will discover such materials as: The Genius of Universal Emancipation (1821-39), the first of the many abolitionist journals in this collection; William Lloyd Garrison's Liberator (1831-65), which became the most celebrated abolitionist periodical; and counterpoint publications such as Southern Quarterly Review (1842-57), which upheld the institution of slavery. The 911 titles in Series II demonstrate the rapid growth of periodicals after 1800 and include virtually all the significant magazines of the period. Hard-to-locate research materials, such as Poe's contributions to Southern Literary Messenger (1831-64) and Hawthorne's New England Magazine (1831-35), are available to literary researchers through this collection. Individual reels may be purchased.

MARC Records available! USA; In English

1,966 reels 35mm

• Series III: Crisis & Reconstruction, 1850-1900

Series III includes 118 periodicals from the Civil War and Reconstruction era published during the last half of the 19th century. This select grouping focuses on many of the early important professional journals, such as *Publications of the American Economic Association* and *Proceedings of the American Academy of Arts and Sciences*. This series also includes many celebrated titles issued by publishing houses—*Scribners, Harper's Bazaar, Lippincott's, Vanity Fair, Cosmopolitan* and *Ladies' Home Journal*. Students of marketing and advertising will find these popular periodicals useful in exploring the first examples of modern advertising slogans. Titles of particular interest to Civil War researchers include:

- *The Old Guard*, **1862-1870**: The projector and first editor of *Old Guard*, Reverend C.C. Burr, staunchly supported the Southern view on slavery. His journal, published in New York, was in short a "Copperhead." The articles were constantly anti-Lincoln, anti-Republican, bitter and very violent. Little, if any, sympathy for the Southern cause was gained through its efforts.
- Century, 1870-1930: Dr. Josiah Gilbert Holland, the founding editor, contributed serial fiction and essays on morals, manners, politics, religion, and current events to the early issues. Henry James, Brett Harte, George W. Cable, Edward Eggleston, Edward Everett Hale, Joel Chandler Harris, Hans Christian Andersen, and Helen Hunt were among other famous contributors. The Engravings, woodcuts, and other illustrations were abundant and of the highest quality. A long series on the South, one on the Civil War, and another on Lincoln were very popular and profitable for the magazine. Series and articles of historic and current interest rounded out the content of one of the most important magazines of the period.
- Southern Historical Society, 1876-1959: This, like several other journals of the time, was devoted
 to the description of the "causes, progress and results" of the Civil War from the Southern point
 of view.
- Vanity Fair, 1859-1863: With financial backing from Frank J. Thompson and an editorial staff provided by the Stephenses, the comic paper Vanity Fair came into being on December 31, 1859. Illustration was a main feature in this satirical weekly with woodcuts by Henry Louis Stephens, Frank Bellew, Ned Miller, and others. Frequent objects of caricature were political figures such as Buchanan, Douglas, and Greeley. Vanity Fair never attained widespread popularity. Its attacks on abolitionists and the Negro during the war brought it many enemies. Mounting prices of materials and a reduced subscription rate also contributed to the paper's demise.

Individual reels may be purchased.

MARC Records available! USA; In English

The Tuskegee Institute News Clipping File

1899 - 1966

Black disenfranchisement . . . the Scottsboro case . . . Dr. Martin Luther King, Jr. . . . the Civil Rights Act of 1964. The issues, events and people that make up the modern black experience in America and throughout the world are numerous and the history of this race is fraught with struggle and achievement. Students in African-American studies, American history and sociology can access a comprehensive file for researching 20th century black experience in the United States, Africa and throughout the world. The Tuskegee Institute News Clipping File contains hundreds of thousands of individual news clippings compiled from more than 300 major national dailies, leading Southeastern dailies, black newspapers, magazines, religious and special interest publications and foreign newspapers. Researchers will find primary source coverage on issues of concern to African Americans from 1899 to 1966. The history of black struggles and successes can be traced over the years through these materials and a special insight can be attained by viewing history through the eyes of the legitimate press. The file is augmented with significant correspondence, reports and speeches and covers a wide range of historical and contemporary topics including:

- Africa
- · Civil rights
- Employment
- Music, poetry and art
- Segregation
- Anti-Negro groups
- Education
- Ku Klux Klan
- Race relations
- Racial consciousness

This remarkable resource was begun by eminent black sociologist Dr. Monroe Nathan Work of the Tuskegee Institute. As head of the Institute's Department of Records and Research, it was his responsibility to gather, organize and disseminate information about blacks. Dr. Work compiled information from newspapers and periodicals, press clipping bureaus, books, government statistics and reports, questionnaires, correspondence and other sources. Fortunately, his successors continued with the systematic collection of these materials. Filmed from the holdings of the Tuskegee Institute Archives, this collection represents a complete and descriptive record of the social, political, cultural and economic transitions throughout modern African-American history.

Guide to the Microfilm Edition of the Tuskegee Institute News Clipping File, edited by John W. Kitchens, free with collection USA; In English

- Part I, 1900-1933
 42 reels 35mm
- Part 2, 1934-1944
 46 reels 35mm
- Part 3, 1945-1953
 44 reels 35mm
- Part 4, 1954-1959
 46 reels 35mm
- Part 5, 1960-1966
 43 reels 35mm
- Part 6 (Negro Yearbooks 1912-1952 plus Miscellaneous files)
 32 reels 35mm

Civil Rights & Slavery

Anti-Slavery Materials: Regional Records and Other Pamphlets*

1700 - 1899

The collection of Anti-Slavery material at the John Rylands Library is a wide-ranging and fascinating one which is of particular importance for the study of provincial philanthropic societies in England. As well as this, there are documents from Africa and many from the West Indies in addition to substantial papers concerning the American Civil War. The major part of this initial publication consists of the Wilson Anti-Slavery Collection, a large series of 19th century pamphlets donated by H.G. Wilson, the Member of Parliament for Sheffield. Much of the material is extremely rare, with a substantial emphasis on publications issued in the region – especially Birmingham, Glasgow, Leeds, Manchester and Sheffield. The American Civil War material includes items from Boston, New York, Philadelphia and The Rochester Ladies Anti-Slavery Association. A substantial West Indian series emanates from Jamaica, together with many items from throughout the Caribbean. There is also an interesting series from India.

From the John Rylands University Library, Manchester; Printed Guide included Manchester, England; In English

20 reels 35mm

Black Abolitionist Papers

1830 - 1865

Long neglected in studies of the anti-slavery movement that precipitated the Civil War, the important writings, speeches and correspondence of black abolitionists are drawn together in a comprehensive collection for researchers. Now libraries can supplement their African-American studies holdings with primary sources necessary for a complete study of this major historical topic. The collection encompasses approximately 15,000 articles and documents of nearly 300 black abolitionists in the United States, Canada, England, Scotland, Ireland, France and Germany and includes:

- The correspondence of key African-American leaders
- Speeches, sermons and lectures
- Articles, essays, editorials and other major writings from more than 200 African-American abolitionist and reform newspapers
- Receipts, poems and other miscellaneous documents

The Black Abolitionist Papers project was conceived, compiled and edited by George E. Carter, University of Wisconsin-LaCrosse and C. Peter Ripley, Florida State University, who recognized that these reformers were a persuasive force in the 19th century anti-slavery movement who had been virtually ignored. Among research topics to be explored in this collection are:

- Northern/Southern separatism within the church
- Black colonization and emigration
- Black political action
- Church support of black educational institutions
- Black intellectual and social life

This collection constitutes the largest single collection of materials touching antebellum African Americans. A black studies program would not be complete without access to these documents outlining the integral role played by African Americans in the anti-slavery crusade.

Black Abolitionist Papers, 1830-1865: A Guide to the Microfilm Edition edited by George E. Carter and C. Peter Ripley, free with collection USA; In English; Various Languages

The Pennsylvania Abolition Society Papers

1775 - 1975

Even as the U.S. was in the midst of declaring its independence in 1775, a society was born in Philadelphia dedicated to emancipating America's black slaves. The Pennsylvania Abolition Society originated with the early anti-slavery activities of Philadelphia Quakers and its continuing efforts toward the cause of equal education and employment for blacks makes it the oldest such organization still in existence. The microfilm collection of the Society's papers charts the founding and the activities of this organization and contains primary sources central to a study of the American abolition movement both pre- and post-Civil War.

Students conducting research in black studies, American history, abolition movements, religious history and the history of American education will find correspondence, minutes, reports, financial papers, manumissions, indentures and other legal papers, as well as printed materials in these documents. Among the many topics to be examined in-depth are:

- The Society's Early Years: Philadelphia Quakers' anti-slavery activities and their withdrawal from the Society; the Society's reestablishment with such influential members as Tench Coxe, Benjamin Franklin, John Jay and Thomas Paine
- The Society's Shifting Directions: early activities centering around manumission and antislavery petitions during the Civil War; later emphasis on education and employment of emancipated blacks; founding of a school for free blacks in Philadelphia; and support to black educational institutions such as Howard University
- The Society in the 20th Century: its involvement in the civil rights movement; advancement of a black cultural and historical museum in Philadelphia; its advocacy of black history studies in Philadelphia's public schools

The Historical Society of Pennsylvania filmed this collection from the original documents in its possession. It represents a landmark collection for time-specific research as well as for comparative period studies relating to the abolition movement in America.

A Guide to the Microfilm Publication of the Papers of The Pennsylvania Abolition Society at The Historical Society of Pennsylvania, prepared by Jeffrey Nordlinger Bumbrey, free with collection PA, USA; In English

Slavery and Anti-Slavery Pamphlets from the Libraries of Salmon P. Chase and John P. Hale

1840 - 1859

During the decades before and just after the Civil War, a historical collection of abolitionist documents was being compiled in the offices of two government officials. Salmon P. Chase (1808-73), member of the Lincoln Cabinet and Chief Justice of the Supreme Court and John P. Hale (1806-73), a distinguished lawyer and Senator from New Hampshire, were both active in the anti-slavery movement. Between them was accumulated a rich legacy of abolitionist materials now accessible to today's researchers. The 166 pamphlets, speeches, reports, legal opinions and convention proceedings, most printed in the 1840s and 1850s, examine the historical, legal, social and religious aspects of the slavery issue. Students in American history, black studies, the Civil War, and political science can examine such questions as:

- The Fugitive Slave Law of 1850
- The annexation of Texas
- The condition of freed slaves
- The forced emigration of blacks
- The constitutional rights of blacks

The writings of Theodore Parker, Sojourner Truth, Emma Willard, Daniel Webster, Alexis de Tocqueville and Horace Mann address the problem of slavery in America, while other tracts in the collection in French, Spanish and German provide insight into the slavery issue in the Caribbean during this same period. Several holdings in the collection illuminate the situation of freedmen just after the Civil War. These include the charter and bylaws of the Freedman's Savings and Trust Company of Washington, D.C., the minutes of the 1866 Freedmen's Convention, a 1867 issue of The Freedman's Record and several issues of The American Freedman (1866-67). The opposing viewpoint is represented in this material as well, with such pro-slavery views as John H. Van Evrie's Negroes and Negro "Slavery": The First, an Inferior Race - the Latter, its Normal Condition (1854). Historians particularly interested in the activities of the numerous societies and conventions to aid African Americans will discover useful information, such as:

- Convention proceedings and annual reports from the African Methodist Episcopal Church
- Convention materials from the 1853 Colored National Convention
- Documents of the American and Foreign Anti-Slavery Society
- Material from the Society of Friends, a group that supported the abolitionist movement

In addition, these pamphlets will help researchers study the Civil War and its causes and analyze the legal, religious and moral ramifications of American slavery on the U.S. then and now. The authoritative sources from the libraries of these two prominent government officials make this collection truly unique among abolitionist literature collections.

Slavery and Anti-Slavery Pamphlets, an Index to the Microfilm Collection, edited by Trudy Heath, free with collection; Each reel begins with a contents page

USA; In English, French, Spanish & German

Slavery: Catalyst for Conflict

This remarkable microfiche collection brings together essential literature on the institution of slavery as it became the emotional fuel for sweeping social, political and economic change in the U.S. The more than 5,900 documents in the collection are organized into 11 topical areas covering a broad range of contemporary responses to the slavery dilemma. Researchers can study eyewitness accounts, recorded as the nation's most divisive conflict evolved from a question of economics and ethics to a major cause of a civil war. While the primary sources in the collection include material for researching American slavery, there are also numerous titles on Latin-American and Caribbean slavery, as well as information on the British and French slave trades from the 16th through 19th centuries. The Slavery microfiche collection includes the following types of primary source information:

- Biographies and autobiographies
- Campaign literature
- Correspondence
- Legal decisions and briefs
- Sermons
- Broadsides
- Debates
- Eyewitness accounts
- Newspapers and periodicals
- Speeches

A majority of the titles were drawn from the superb holdings of the State Historical Society of Wisconsin, the New York Historical Society Library, the New York Public Library and the Long Island Historical Society. With the diversity of materials offered and the organization of the collection into 11 topical areas, students and researchers will be able to focus their research on issues such as:

- Legal questions created by slavery, including the controversy surrounding the Supreme Court's Dred Scott decision
- The views of many religious groups and churches on the morality of slavery, including important material on the Quaker abolitionist movement
- The impact of slavery on the American economy, including both pro- and anti-slavery views on "black gold," the slave dealers' term for their African cargo

The opportunities for research into the subjects of slavery, African-American history, or American studies are virtually boundless with this collection of incisive, primary source records.

Slavery: A Bibliographic Guide to the Microfilm Collection, edited by Henry Barnard, free with collection USA; In English

6,708 fiche

State Secession Debates

1859 - 1862

One central issue which faced the fifteen southern and border states during the mid-19th century was the question of slavery. Eleven states could not accept the programs of President Lincoln and seceded from the Union. Four states — Delaware, Kentucky, Maryland and Missouri — decided in either legislative session or convention not to secede from the Union. The complete records of debate for all states in which secession was an active issue are included in this 35mm microfilm program.

Includes bibliographic listing by state USA; In English

Religion

The Archives of Old Christ Church

1695 - 1976

The history of a social or cultural institution often provides researchers with a unique perspective on the development of a nation. Such is the case with the Archives of Old Christ Church, Philadelphia. This microfilm collection documents the history of Philadelphia's Old Christ Church, a cornerstone for the Protestant Episcopal Church in America. Researchers will be interested in the parallels between the growth of the church and its impact on the city of Philadelphia and the United States. Founded in 1695, Old Christ Church defined the plan for Episcopal Church Government after the American Revolution. It was also one of the first parishes to embrace the Sunday School movement – a phenomenon described in this catalog. (See The American Sunday School Union Papers, 1817-1915.) Among topics of research suggested by the minutes, registers, reports and personal papers in this collection are:

- The Anglican minority in William Penn's Quaker capital
- The Church of England's appointment of clergy to guide and instruct the congregation
- The lay power of the vestry vs. the aims of the early rectors
- The impact of Old Christ Church on Philadelphia, the American Revolution and the nation as a whole
- The influence exerted by prominent parishioners such as George Washington, Benjamin Franklin, Betsy Ross and Francis Hopkinson
- The Civil War and its toll on the Old Christ Church congregation
- The 1950 designation of Old Christ Church as a national shrine

This collection is also a valuable record for genealogists and local historians researching Pennsylvania and its history and was originally sponsored by the National Historical Publications and Records Commission.

Guide to the Microfilm of the Archives of Old Christ Church, Philadelphia, edited by Melissa Druckman, free with collection Philedalphia, PA, USA

Van Dyke, Henry Jackson. Lectures and Sermons of Henry Jackson Van Dyke

1822 - 1891

The life of Henry Jackson Van Dyke, Sr. "tells more than the story of one individual," according to James H. Moorhead in the Journal of Presbyterian History: He was noted in the first part of his ministry as a conservative advocate of denominational particulars, a fierce opponent of abolitionism and a loyal friend of the South. Late in his career, Van Dyke worked for a broad church where theological tolerance would reign. A graduate of Princeton Theological Seminary, Van Dyke began his clerical career as pastor of the New School Second Church in Bridgeton, New Jersey, formed by dissidents from the Old School First Church. In time he decided he was an Old School pastor after all and moved on to an Old School ministry at the First Presbyterian Church in Brooklyn, New York, where he served the balance of his long career. Van Dyke's conservative views put him in opposition to the "Second Great Awakening" of religious revivalism sweeping the U.S. at the time. These spiritual and political awakenings, which ultimately led to the abolitionist and suffragist movements, attempted to wring social change from scripture. In contrast, Van Dyke believed with all his heart – and for most of his life – that social change was not the mission of the church.

The Lectures and Sermons collection reflects the extent to which Van Dyke's beliefs changed (in some cases greatly, in others not at all) during the course of his ministry. Perhaps his most famous sermon, delivered in 1860, excoriated abolitionism as "the chief cause of...the danger that threatens our country." Muted for most of the Civil War, he nonetheless published a pamphlet in 1864 taking vigorous exception to the Emancipation Proclamation. Following the war, the American Presbyterian Church began a process of reconciliation - Old and New School, North and South. As a conservative with ties to Southern churches, Van Dyke played an important role in mediating the Presbyterian General Assembly dispute of the 1870s. By the end of his life, he was able to declare, "If we cannot have liberty and orthodoxy, let us have liberty and go without orthodoxy." In Moorhead's words, he had become the "conservative apostle of a broad church." All the sermons and lectures in the ProQuest collection have been microfilmed from Van Dyke's handwritten originals, including both outlines and complete texts. Together they help historical researchers trace the evolution of American Protestant thought during a century marked by disputes over the very concept of polity, both doctrinal and political.

A guide included at the beginning of the first reel provides access by Biblical citation and sermon title; A paper copy of the guide is distributed with the collection USA; In English

Genealogy

New Hampshire, Hanover. Dr. Gilman Frost's Genealogical Records of Hanover, New Hampshire

1750 - 1900

Over 7,500 index cards in this collection record the genealogical history of the inhabitants of Hanover, New Hampshire. Dr. Gilman Dubois Frost (1864-1942), physician and genealogist, meticulously compiled these records that include statistics dating back to the town's founding in the mid-18th century. These archival records constitute a tremendous resource for the study of the history of Hanover, its surrounding region, and New England. *Includes introductory essays by Mildred L. Saunders and Professor John Hurd Hanover*. NH. USA

15 reels 35mm

Genealogy and Local History

This collection assembles and preserves genealogies, local histories, primary source materials and genealogical and local history serials. When complete, Genealogy and Local History will encompass materials related to all 50 states and Canada as well as Great Britain, Ireland and many other countries of immigration to North America, making it an unprecedented resource and a major preservation project. ProQuest releases three units per year, adding approximately 1,500 titles to the collection annually. Each unit follows a carefully structured format and is accompanied by a printed guide providing access by fiche number, title, family name, geographic area and subject. For the benefit of individuals, titles from the first 40 units are available for single-title sale. ProQuest continues to broaden the depth of Genealogy and Local History by adding resources. Notable additions include the Newberry Library (Chicago), the Sutro branch of the California State Library, the New York Public Library and University of Illinois at Urbana. For Civil War researchers, this expansive collection features state and county specific searching capabilites on over 1,500 civil war titles.

A free printed guide accompanies each unit. The guide includes a bibliographic listing of all titles, as well as author, title, subject, name and geographic indexes

133,510 fiche (Individual fiches may be purchased)



$\textbf{HeritageQuest}^{^{\text{\tiny TM}}}$

Your Leading Resource for Genealogy Data



The HeritageQuest™ collection includes federal census records, source documents, and indexes. The collection is rich in demographic and genealogical detail relating to the Civil War, including:

Note: Most data is organized by state and we can customize a package to include relevant data from all of the categories listed below, as available. (Excluding hardbound indexes)

Military - Civil War - Confederate

Records Relating to Confederate Naval and Marine Personnel

This microfilm publication reproduces records relating to individuals serving in the Confederate Navy and Marine Corps. These records are in three sets:

- Compiled hospital and prison records of naval and marine personnel
- Reference cards and papers relating to naval personnel
- · Reference cards and papers relating to marine personnel

Reference Files Relating to Confederate Medical Officers

Register of Confederate Soldiers, Sailors, and Citizens who Died in Federal Prisons and Military Hospitals in the North

This microfilm publication reproduces a 665-page register which was compiled in 1912 in the Office of the Commissioner for Marking the Graves of Confederate Dead.

Confederate States Army Casualities: Lists and Narrative Reports

This microfilm publication reproduces part of the unbound lists and narrative reports of casualties submitted to the Confederate War Department by units of the Confederate States Army

Selected Records of the War Department Relating to Confederate Prisoners of War

This microfilm publication reproduces 427 bound volumes of records relating to Confederate prisoners of war confined by Federal authorities, 1861-65, with two of the volumes extending to 1866.

- Case Files of Applications from Former Confederates for Presidential Pardons ("Amnesty Papers") 1865-1967
- Consolidated Index to Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers

This microfilm publication reproduces an alphabetical card index to the compiled service records of Confederate soldiers. This consolidated, or master, index contains all the names of Confederate soldiers found in the records used in compiling the service records, regardless of whether the service was with a unit furnished by a particular state, with a unit raised directly by the Confederate government, or as a staff officer.

Index to Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers who Served in Organizations Raised Directly by the Confederate Government and of Confederate General and Staff Officers and Non-Regimental Enlisted Men

This microfilm publication reproduces an alphabetical card index to the compiled service records of Confederate soldiers who served either

- In military organizations raised directly or otherwise formed by the Confederate government
- In some capacity that did not involve belonging to a unit at or below the regimental level

Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soliers who Served in Organizations Raised Directly by the Confederate Government

This microfilm publication reproduces the compiled service records of Confederate soldiers who served in military organizations raised directly or otherwise formed by the Confederate government and therefore not identified with any one state.

Military - Civil War - Confederate cont.

Compiled Service Records of Confederate General and Staff Officers, and Non-Regimental Enlisted Men

This microfilm publication reproduces the compiled service records of Confederate officers and enlisted men who did not belong to any particular regiment, separate company or comparable unit, or special corps. This class of military personnel included the following general officers:

- officers and enlisted men of the so-called staff departments
- members of army corps, division and brigade staffs
- various appointees with special status such as aide-de-camp, military judges, chaplains, agents and drill masters

• Compiled Records showing Service of Military Units in Confederate Organizations

This microfilm publication reproduces the compiled records of Confederate military units.

Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers who served in Organizations

- Alabama
- Territory of Arizona
- Arkansas
- Florida
- Kentucky
- Louisiana
- Maryland
- Missouri
- North Carolina
- South Carolina
- Texas
- Virginia

Index to Compiled Service Records of Confederate Soldiers who Served in Organizations

- Alabama
- Arkansas
- Florida
- Georgia
- Kentucky
- LouisianaMaryland
- Mississippi
- Tennessee
- Texas
- Virginia

• Records of the Virginia Forces, 1861

This microfilm publication reproduces records of the armies designated as the "Virginia Forces," which were mobilized by the State of Virginia at the outset of the War. Records of both the Richmond Command Headquarters and the subordinate Division of State Forces in and around Richmond are included.

 Index to Pension Application Files of Remarried Widows based on Service in the Civil War and Later Wars and in the Regular Army after the Civil War

Military - Civil War - Union

General Index to Pension Files, 1861-1934

This microfilm publication reproduces a general index to pension files, 1861-1934. The pension applications to which this index applies relate chiefly to Army, Navy and Marine Corps service performed between 1861 and 1916. Most of the records relate to Civil War service; some relate to earlier service by Civil War veterans; others relate to service in the Spanish-American War, the Philippine Insurrection, the Boxer Rebellion, and the Regular Establishment.

- Index to Complied Service Records of Volunteer Union Soldiers who Served in Organizations not Raised by States or Territories

 The indexes reproduced in this microfilm publication, and the records to which they apply, are part of Records of the Adjutant General's Office, 1780s-1917.
- Index to Compiled Service Records of Volunteer Union Soldiers who Served in the Veteran Reserve Corps
- List of the Photographs and Photographic Negatives relating to the War for the Union, Now in the War Department Library 1 reel 35mm
- Complied Service Records of Volunteer Union Soldiers who Served in Organizations
 - Alabama
 - Mississippi
 - North Carolina
 - Tennessee
 - Texas
 - Virginia
- Index to Compiled Service Records of Volunteer Union Soldiers who Served in Organizations
 - Alabama
 - Territory of Arizona
 - Arkansas
 - California
 - Colorado
 - Connecticut
 - Territory of Dakota
 - Delaware
 - District of Columbia
 - Florida
 - Georgia
 - Illinois
 - Indiana
 - Iowa
 - Kansas
 - Kentucky
 - Louisiana
 - Maine
 - Maryland
 - Massachusetts

- Minnesota
- Mississippi
- Missouri
- Nebraska
- Nevada
- New Hampshire
- New Jersey
- Territory of New Mexico
- New York
- North Carolina
- Pennsylvania
- Rhode IslandTennessee
- TennesTexas
- · Territory of Utah
- Vermont
- Virginia
- Territory of Washington
- West Virginia
- Wisconsin

Additional HeritageQuest™ collections:

Census Records

HeritageQuest™ offers the complete U.S. federal census collection from 1790 through 1930. Census records are organized by state and available on microfilm. State census data sets provide additional information from the U.S. federal census and can include county specific details and land lot information (please inquire about availability).

Ship Passenger Lists

Available from 1820-1954, these manifests are organized by port of entry for American and Canadian port cities (including New York, Philadelphia, Baltimore, Boston, New Orleans, and Detroit) and include arrival dates and place of origination.

Family Histories & Surname Collections

Available on microfilm and microfiche and indexed by surname.

Vital Records

Records of births, marriages and deaths, incorporating information from Family Bibles.

Related Serials

(Organized Alphabetically by State)

Please inquire about minimum orders



Alabama

Daily Register

1850 - 1969 Mobile , AL, USA Missing various issues

709 reels 35mm Catalog# 62026

California

Argus

1861 - 1864 Petaluma, CA, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 62219

Daily Evening Bulletin*†

1855 - 1871 San Francisco, CA, USA **33 reels 35mm**

Golden Era

1859 - 1871 San Francisco, CA, USA 11 reels 35mm Catalog# 62271

Journal & Argus

1864 - 1865 & 1867 - 1873 Petaluma, CA, USA **3 reels 35mm** Catalog# **62222**

Sonoma County Journal

1856 - 1864 Petaluma, CA, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 62223

Colorado

Session Laws of American States and Territories: Colorado

1859 - 1899 Denver, CO, USA Continued by Session Laws of American States and Territories: Colorado (8818.01)

86 fiche Catalog# 8818

Connecticut

Advocate

1850 - 1904 Stamford, CT, USA Publication title varies: Daily Advocate & Sentinel; Missing various issues

16 reels 35mm Catalog# 68661

Connecticut Courant

1764 - 1914 Hartford, CT, USA **60 reels 35mm Catalog# 60156**

Daily Standard

1861 - 1893 Bridgeport, CT, USA **64 reels 35mm** Catalog# **62328**

Times

1839, 1842 - 1871 & 1873 - 1976 Hartford, CT, USA 1,199 reels 35mm Catalog# 62350

Times

1817 - 1819, 1828, 1830 - 1835, 1839 -1841, 1843 - 1844, 1846 - 1862 & 1864 - 1869 Hartford, CT, USA Missing various issues

15 reels 35mm Catalog# 62353

District of Columbia

Daily Globe

1864 Washington, D.C., USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 62389

Star

1852 - 1981 Washington, D.C., USA Missing various issues **2,130 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 60167

Star-News Index

1894 - 1973 Washington, D.C., USA **26 reels 35mm Catalog# 60173**

Georgia

Enquirer

1855 - 1871, 1876 - 1884 & 1886 - 1988 Columbus, GA, USA *Missing various issues* **803 reels 35mm** Catalog# **60445**

Georgia Weekly

1826 - 1895 Macon, GA, USA 25 reels 35mm Catalog# 68894

Telegraph

Journal & Messenger

1823 - 1869 Macon, GA, USA **10 reels 35mm Catalog# 68897**

Southern Confederacy & Pred.

1861 - 1865 Atlanta, GA, USA Missing various issues 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 62458

Telegraph

1860 - 1866, 1868 - 1875, 1877, 1880 -1897, 1899 - 1900, 1902 - 1983 Macon, GA, USA Publication title varies: New & Macon

Telegraph and News

751 reels 35mm Catalog# 62466

Weekly Enquirer

1832 - 1835, 1838 - 1840, 1842 - 1857, 1860, 1862 - 1863, 1870 - 1874, 1878, 1884, 1886 & 1888 - 1894
Columbus, GA, USA

12 reels 35mm Catalog# 68669

Illinois

Advocate - Weekly

1840 - 1910 Belleville, IL, USA 19 reels 35mm Catalog# 62514

Free Trader

1840 - 1877 Ottawa, IL, USA Publication title varies: Illinois Free Trader; Missing various issues

15 reels 35mm Catalog# 62671

Gazette

1850 - 1886 Waukegan, IL, USA **9 reels 35mm** Catalog# **62706**

Illinois State Chronicle

1855 - 1861 Decatur, IL, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 62600

Illinois State Journal

1848 - 1974 Springfield, IL, USA Publication title varies: Illinois State Register, State Journal Register and Illinois Journal

980 reels 35mm Catalog# 60461

Illinois State Register

1849 - 1879 & 1921 - 1974 Springfield, IL, USA Publication title varies: Illinois State Journal and State Journal Register

756 reels 35mm Catalog# 60463

Republican Times

1852 - 1916 Ottawa, IL, USA 24 reels 35mm Catalog# 62674

Sangamo Journal

1831 - 1849 Springfield, IL, USA 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 62694

Signal

1846 - 1864 Joliet, IL, USA 3 reels 35mm Catalog# 62638

Indiana

Banner

1851 - 1900 Bluffton, IN, USA Scattered issues 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 62728

Broad Axe of Freedom

1855 - 1864 Richmond , IN, USA **2 reels 35mm Catalog# 69410**

Daily Courier

1851 - 1859, 1863 - 1872 & 1874 - 1919 Lafayette, IN, USA Publication title varies: Lafayette Journal and Lafayette Journal & Courier; Missing various issues

167 reels 35mm Catalog# 62862

Daily Journal

1850, 1860 - 1880, 1883 - 1884 & 1886 - 1888 Lafayette, IN, USA Publication title varies: Lafayette Morning Journal; Missing various issues

45 reels 35mm Catalog# 62870

Democratic Clarion

1846 - 1902 Princeton, IN, USA Various title changes 18 reels 35mm Catalog# 62939

Franklin Democrat

1853 - 1863 & 1866 - 1895 Brookville, IN, USA 13 reels 35mm Catalog# 62736

Freie Presse Von Indiana

1856 - 1862, 1865 - 1866 & 1876 - 1880 Indianapolis, IN, USA 33 reels 35mm Catalog# 62841

Indiana American

1833 - 1853, 1855 - 1856 & 1869 - 1871 Brookville, IN, USA **7 reels 35mm**

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 62737

Indiana Herald

1848 - 1864, 1867 - 1877, 1879 - 1881 & 1883 - 1887 Indianapolis , IN, USA *Missing various issues*10 reels 35mm
Catalog# 62828

Miami County Sentinel - Weekly Edition

1848 - 1885 Peru , IN, USA **4 reels 35mm Catalog# 69541**

New Era

1860 - 1864 Auburn, IN, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 62723

News

1859 - 1864 Columbia City, IN, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 62744

Palladium

1831 - 1875 Richmond, IN, USA 10 reels 35mm Catalog# 62959

Review

1859 - 1861, 1879 - 1886, 1887 - 1894, 1897 - 1923 & 1932 - 1935 Elkhart, IN, USA

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 62771

Weekly Courier

1857 - 1871, 1878 - 1879, 1882 - 1891, 1893 - 1895, 1897 - 1906, 1908 - 1914 & 1916 - 1918 Lafayette, IN, USA Missing various issues

34 reels 35mm Catalog# 62875

lowa

Boonesboro Democrat

1857 - 1866 Boone, IA, USA Missing various issues 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 63060

City Advocate

1856 - 1861 & 1866 - 1873 Lyons, IA, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 63296

Daily and Weekly Whig

1854 - 1861 Keokuk, IA, USA Missing various issues 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 69050

Daily Democrat

1856 - 1887 & 1890 - 1931 Davenport, IA, USA Publication title varies: Daily Democrat & News; Missing various issues

221 reels 35mm Catalog# 63142

Daily Democrat & News

1859 - 1864

Davenport, IA, USA
Publication title varies: Daily Iowa State
Democrat & Daily Davenport Democrat

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 63143

Evening Journal

1853 - 1962 Nevada, IA, USA 28 reels 35mm Catalog# 63331

Herald

1856 - 1867, 1869 - 1870, 1884 - 1885, 1888 - 1889, 1892 - 1894 & 1905 - 1907 Clinton, IA, USA

13 reels 35mm Catalog# 63112

Register

1859 - 1924 Sioux City, IA, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 63389

Weekly Mirror

1854 - 1858, 1870 - 1888 & 1890 - 1892 Lyons, IA, USA Missing various issues

14 reels 35mm Catalog# 63298

Kentucky

Daily Courier

1844 - 1861 & 1866 - 1868 Louisville, KY, USA Publication title varies: Louisville Daily Times, Louisville Morning Courier and Louisville Daily Courier; Missing various issues

43 reels 35mm Catalog# 61018

Daily Democrat

1862

Louisville, KY, USA

2 reels 35mm Catalog# 69051

Daily Journal

1839 - 1868

Louisville, KY, USA Missing various issues

57 reels 35mm Catalog# 63473

Journal & Press

1841 - 1842, 1844 - 1862 & 1868 - 1876 Covington, KY, USA Missing various issues 14 reels 35mm Catalog# 63459

Times

1856 - 1987 Louisville, KY, USA **1,079 reels 35mm Catalog# 60478**

Louisiana

Advocate

1845 - 1862 & 1866 - 1903 Baton Rouge, LA, USA **20 reels 35mm** Catalog# **60484**

Bee

1827 - 1923 New Orleans, LA, USA Missing various issues 185 reels 35mm Catalog# 63500

Commercial Bulletin

1836 - 1862, 1866 - 1867 & 1869 - 1871 New Orleans, LA, USA Missing various issues **56 reels 35mm** Catalog# **63501**

Daily True Delta

1849 - 1866 New Orleans, LA, USA 25 reels 35mm Catalog# 63509

Louisiana Staats Zeitung

1850, 1852 - 1859 & 1861 - 1865 New Orleans, LA, USA *Missing various issues*

23 reels 35mm Catalog# 63520

Maine

Daily Whig & Courier

1836 - 1900 Bangor, ME, USA 109 reels 35mm Catalog# 63544

Evening Journal

1861 - 1989 Lewiston, ME, USA Publication title varies: Daily Sun and Sun Journal; Missing various issues

622 reels 35mm Catalog# 63562

Piscataquis Observer

1850 - 1889 & 1891 - 1920 Dover, ME, USA *Missing various issues* **25 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 63556

Maryland

American & Commercial Advertiser

1799 - 1801 & 1804 - 1920
Baltimore, MD, USA
Publication title varies: American &
Daily Advertiser, American &
Commercial Daily Advertiser, Baltimore
American & Commercial Advertiser and
Daily American

383 reels 35mm Catalog# 61192

Examiner

1849 - 1913 Frederick, MD, USA **20 reels 35mm Catalog# 63609**

Gazette

1825 - 1829, 1831 - 1848, 1854 - 1871 & 1881 - 1885 Easton, MD, USA *Missing various issues* **8 reels 35mm**

Massachusetts

Daily Mercury

Catalog# 63603

1831 - 1942 New Bedford, MA, USA Missing various issues

231 reels 35mm Catalog# 63656

Evening Transcript

1848 - 1915 Boston, MA, USA Missing various issues 328 reels 35mm Catalog# 61196

Gazette

1821 - 1895 Haverhill, MA, USA 21 reels 35mm Catalog# 63646

Herald

1848 - 1858, 1860 - 1873, 1879, 1881 - 1936 & 1939 - 1967 Boston, MA, USA Publication title varies: Boston Herald and Herald & Boston Journal; Missing various issues

1,050 reels 35mm Catalog# 63637

Journal

1861 - 1892 & 1895 - 1900 Southbridge, MA, USA 13 reels 35mm Catalog# 63662

Press

1853 - 1858 & 1904 - 1940 Southbridge, MA, USA Missing various issues 13 reels 35mm

Catalog# 63663

Republican

1850, 1852 - 1853 & 1860 - 1870 Springfield, MA, USA 29 reels 35mm Catalog# 60125

Springfield Republican Daily

1844 - 1878 Springfield, MA, USA **65 reels 35mm Catalog# 63665**

Standard (Evening Edition)

1850 - 1932 New Bedford , MA, USA **251 reels 35mm Catalog# 63659**

Michigan

Commercial

1853 - 1885 Monroe, MI, USA 12 reels 35mm Catalog# 63816

Daily Enquirer and Herald

1857 - 1863 Grand Rapids , MI, USA Please inquire for additional information Catalog# 69488

Daily Expositor

1860 - 1862 Adrian, MI, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 63670

Daily Watchtower

1853 - 1854, 1858 - 1860 & 1863 Adrian, MI, USA 8 reels 35mm Catalog# 63672

Genesee Whig

1850 - 1911 Flint, MI, USA Publication title varies: Genesee Whig, Genesee Whig & Wolverine Citizen and Wolverine Citizen 18 reels 35mm

Catalog# 63739

Grand Rapids Eagle

1856 - 1894

Grand Rapids, MI, USA

Please inquire for additional information Catalog# 69484

Grand Rapids Enquirer

1841 - 1863

Grand Rapids, MI, USA

Please inquire for additional information Catalog# 69483

Grand Rapids Weekly Eagle

1851 - 1894

Grand Rapids , MI, USA

Please inquire for additional information Catalog# 69486

Jackson Eagle

1862 - 1866 Jackson, MI, USA

1 reel 35mm

Catalog# 60251

Jackson Patriot

1847 - 1849 & 1855 - 1857

Jackson, MI, USA

2 reels 35mm Catalog# 60250

Jackson Semi-Weekly Citizen

1849 - 1903

Jackson, MI, USA

32 reels 35mm Catalog# 60257

Journal

1852 - 1863 & 1867 - 1879

Battle Creek, MI, USA

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 63687

Kalamazoo Gazette

1837 - 1843, 1846 - 1862, 1870 - 1878, 1880 - 1886, 1888 - 1892 & 1895 - 1897

Kalamazoo, MI, USA

Publication title varies: Kalamazoo News and Semi-Weekly Gazette News; Missing various issues

32 reels 35mm Catalog# 60885

Lansing State Republican

1855 - 1875 & 1878 - 1885 Lansing, MI, USA

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 63784

Reporter

1861 - 1862, 1869 - 1885 & 1902 - 1905 Three Rivers, MI, USA

Missing various issues

7 reels 35mm Catalog# 63872

Weekly Mercury

1855 - 1858 & 1860 - 1871 Constantine, MI, USA

Missing various issues

4 reels 35mm

Catalog# 63715

Western Chronicle

1849 - 1851 & 1857 - 1864

Three Rivers, MI, USA

Missing various issues

2 reels 35mm Catalog# 63874

Minnesota

Central Republican

1858 - 1870

Faribault, MN, USA

3 reels 35mm

Catalog# 63919

Missouri

Globe Democrat

1853 - 1986

St. Louis, MO, USA

1,663 reels 35mm Catalog# 60122

Montana

Ravalli Republican

1804 - 1808 & 1899 - 1974

Hamilton, MT, USA

51 reels 35mm

Catalog# 64428

Nebraska

Republican

1861 - 1883

Omaha, NE, USA

6 reels 35mm Catalog# 64721

New Jersey

Advertiser

1832 - 1907

Newark, NJ, USA

123 reels 35mm Catalog# 64830

Burlington County Herald

1860, 1863 - 1871 & 1873 - 1982

Mount Holly, NJ, USA

95 reels 35mm Catalog# 64826

Daily Guardian

1856 - 1930

Paterson, NJ, USA

190 reels 35mm Catalog# 60216

Daily Register

1859 - 1865

Paterson, NJ, USA

6 reels 35mm

Catalog# 60223

Democrat

1859 - 1908

Camden, NJ, USA

16 reels 35mm

Catalog# 64803

Falls City Register

1855-1864 & 1928

Paterson, NJ, USA 4 reels 35mm

Catalog# 60224

South Jersey Republican

1863 - 1866, 1868 - 1871, 1874 - 1902, 1904 - 1906 & 1908 - 1918

Hammonton, NJ, USA

15 reels 35mm

Catalog# 64822

Weekly Guardian

1856 - 1859, 1862, 1874 - 1875, 1883 -1884 & 1889 Paterson, NJ, USA

6 reels 35mm Catalog# 60222

West Jersey Press

1861 - 1940 Camden, NJ, USA **21 reels 35mm Catalog# 64808**

New York

Advertiser

1855 - 1856, 1862, 1864 - 1920 & 1923 - 1950 Elmira, NY, USA **359 reels 35mm** Catalog# **64956**

Allegany County Republican

1826 - 1898 Angelica, NY, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 64891

Argus

1813 - 1865 Albany, NY, USA **66 reels 35mm Catalog# 64876**

Argus

1829 - 1945 White Plains, NY, USA 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 65283

Bee

1838 - 1873 Ovid, NY, USA Missing various issues 8 reels 35mm Catalog# 65152

Broome Republican

1828 - 1909 Binghamton, NY, USA 22 reels 35mm Catalog# 68973

Chenango Telegraph

1835 - 1842, 1845 - 1848 & 1859 - 1876 Norwich, NY, USA Missing various issues

9 reels 35mm Catalog# 65129

Corning Weekly Democrat

1857 - 1858, 1860 - 1862, 1864 - 1866 & 1878 - 1896 Corning, NY, USA Missing various issues 11 reels 35mm

County Courier

Catalog# 64936

1840 - 1944 Seneca Falls, NY, USA 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 65230

Courier

1849 - 1942 & 1980 - 1988 Deposit, NY, USA Missing various issues 6 reels 35mm

6 reels 35mm Catalog# 69289

Courier

1831 - 1851 & 1854 - 1903 Geneva, NY, USA 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 64974

Daily Advertiser

1846 - 1913 Auburn, NY, USA Publication title varies: Union, Daily Advertiser and Union, Advertiser Journal and Auburn Advertiser Journal; Missing various issues

155 reels 35mm Catalog# 64893

Daily Commercial Times

1848 - 1852 & 1859 - 1861 Oswego, NY, USA *Missing various issues* 11 reels 35mm Catalog# 65145

Daily Courier

1842 - 1926 Buffalo, NY, USA Missing various issues 456 reels 35mm Catalog# 64915

Daily Democrat

1834 - 1870 Rochester, NY, USA **69 reels 35mm Catalog# 65187**

Daily News

1857 - 1861 Newburgh, NY, USA **5 reels 35mm Catalog# 65108**

Daily Observer

1848 - 1850 & 1858 - 1875 Utica, NY, USA Missing various issues 29 reels 35mm Catalog# 65247

Delaware Republican

1860 - 1890 Delhi, NY, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 69014

Demorest's New York Illustrated News

1859 - 1864 New York, NY, USA Vols. 1-10; i.e. no. 1-250; All pub; Formerly New York Illustrated News 3 reels 35mm

Evening Express

1859 - 1882 Rochester, NY, USA Publication title varies: Daily Times, Daily Express and Post Express 36 reels 35mm Catalog# 65189

Evening Journal

1830 - 1873 Albany, NY, USA Missing various issues 44 reels 35mm Catalog# 64878

Evening Post

1802 - 1901 New York, NY, USA **25 reels 35mm**

Examiner

1857 - 1863 Yonkers, NY, USA **2 reels 35mm** Catalog# 65289

Family Herald

1858 - 1862 New York, NY, USA

Vol. 1 no. 23-Vol. 6 no. 18; Lacks vol. 5 no. 14 & vol. 6 no. 14; Includes Herald War Maps and Diagrams

2 reels 35mm

Frank Leslie's Illustrated Newspaper

1855 - 1922 New York, NY, USA 67 reels 35mm

67 reels 35mm Catalog# 65072

Free Press

1833 - 1891 Naples, NY, USA **1 reel 35mm**

Catalog# 65044

Gleaner

1842 - 1928 Lisle, NY, USA **8 reels 35mm**

8 reels 35mm Catalog# 68157

Globe and Commercial Advertiser

1797 - 1912 New York, NY, USA Lacks numerous years

35 reels 35mm

Harper's Weekly

1857 - 1916 New York, NY, USA Vols 1-62: Includes cur

Vols. 1-62; Includes cumulative index; All pub.; Can only be sold as a complete collection

50 reels 35mm

Herald

1835 - 1919 New York, NY, USA

Publication title varies: Herald Tribune

851 reels 35mm Catalog# 61134

Highland Democrat

1858 - 1887 Peekskill, NY, USA **5 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 65159

Irish-American

1849 - 1915 New York, NY, USA

Vols. 1-68; All pub; Lacks 3 years and 6

19 reels 35mm

Journal

1847 - 1905 Corning, NY, USA 18 reels 35mm Catalog# 64938

Journal

1853 - 1857 & 1859 - 1887 Havana, NY, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 64994

Journal

1831 - 1870

Jamestown, NY, USA

13 reels 35mm Catalog# 65013

Madison Observer

1838 - 1893

Morrisville, NY, USA *Missing various issues*

13 reels 35mm Catalog# 65042

Morning Courier and New York Enquirer

1827 - 1861

New York, NY, USA All pub; Slightly incomplete; Formerly Morning Courier

90 reels 35mm

Morning Herald & Gazette

1853 - 1900 Utica, NY, USA

74 reels 35mm Catalog# 65252

National Standard: A Temperance and Literary Journal (American Anti-Slavery Association)

1840 - 1871

New York, NY, USA Vols. 1-30; Lacks 3 issues; N.S. Series 3: Vols. 1-2; A component of the

Schomburg Center for Research in Black Culture Series

510 reels 35mm Catalog# 3095

Neapolitan

1840 - 1842 & 1879 - 1884

Naples, NY, USA

Publication title varies: Naples Record;

Missing various issues

3 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65045

New York Daily Reformer

1861 - 1869

Watertown, NY, USA 9 reels 35mm Catalog# 65272

New York Evening Express

1843 - 1881

New York, NY, USA

Last pub; Filmed from the most complete file available

47 reels 35mm

New York Herald Index

1835 - 1910

New York, NY, USA

23 reels 35mm Catalog# 68668

New York Leader (Weekly)

1855 - 1871 New York, NY, USA

Vol. 1 no. 1-Vol. 17 no. 52; Formerly Sunday Leader

7 reels 35mm

New York Reformer

1850 - 1861

Watertown, NY, USA

2 reels 35mm Catalog# 65273

New York Semi-Weekly Tribune

1850 - 1895

New York, NY, USA

17 reels 35mm

New York Spectator

1801 - 1864

New York, NY, USA

Formerly Spectator & Herald: A Gazette for the Country; Filmed from the most complete file available

12 reels 35mm

New York Tribune

1841 - 1896 New York, NY, USA **12 reels 35mm**

New York World

1860 - 1924 New York, NY, USA Last pub; Thrice a week 46 reels 35mm Catalog# 70396.01

News

1857 - 1870 Dryden, NY, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 68701

Oneida Weekly Herald

1851 - 1866 Utica, NY, USA Publication title varies: Herald 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 65256

Ontario Messenger

1841 - 1862 Newark, NY, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 68982

Ontario Repository

1840 - 1841, 1844 - 1848 & 1858 - 1863 Newark, NY, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 69046

Reporter

1837 - 1870 Angelica, NY, USA 3 reels 35mm Catalog# 64889

Reveille

1855 - 1866 Seneca Falls, NY, USA **2 reels 35mm Catalog# 65229**

Roman Citizen

1840 - 1853 & 1855 - 1863 Rome, NY, USA *Missing various issues* 8 reels 35mm Catalog# 65214

Seneca Observer

1833 - 1896 Waterloo, NY, USA 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 65271

Sentinel

1844 - 1869 & 1878 - 1895 Mayville, NY, USA Missing various issues 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 65024

Sentinel

1842 - 1847, 1849 - 1852 & 1863 - 1883 Rome, NY, USA *Missing various issues* **10 reels 35mm**

10 reels 35mm Catalog# 65215

Sun (Morning Edition)

1833 - 1947 New York, NY, USA Slightly incomplete; Formerly New York Sun & Sun and New York Herald; Filmed from the most complete file available

549 reels 35mm

Telegraph

1831 - 1864 & 1866 - 1867 Newburgh, NY, USA 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 65122

Telegraph

1862 - 1864 & 1869 - 1870 Newburgh, NY, USA *Missing various titles* **4 reels 35mm**

4 reels 35mm Catalog# 65123

Times

1851 - 1935 Troy, NY, USA Publication title varies: Record -Evening Edition and Times Record; Missing various issues

227 reels 35mm Catalog# 65239

Tribune

1841 - 1924 New York, NY, USA 532 reels 35mm Catalog# 61032

Union & Advertiser

1856 - 1918 Rochester, NY, USA Publication title varies: Rochester Evening Times and Rochester Times-Union

66 reels 35mm Catalog# 65212

Whig Press

1860 - 1865 Newburgh, NY, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 68727

North Carolina

Christian Sun

1844 - 1965 Elon , NC, USA 28 reels 35mm Catalog# 69122

Daily Journal

1851 - 1877 Wilmington, NC, USA Missing Feb. 19-Sept. 27, 1865 & Oct. 1876-Jan. 18, 1877

27 reels 35mm Catalog# 65351

Western Sentinel

1903 - 1911, 1913 - 1916 & 1919 - 1926 Winston, NC, USA **3 reels 35mm Catalog# 60140**

Ohio

Cincinnati Daily Gazette

1828 - 1881 Cincinnati, OH, USA Lacks several years and issues

89 reels 35mm

Clinton Republican

1846 - 1881 & 1892 Wilmington, OH, USA 11 reels 35mm Catalog# 65721

Democratic Banner

1852 - 1894

Mount Vernon, OH, USA

11 reels 35mm Catalog# 65595

Enquirer (City Edition)

1851 - 1920

Cincinnati, OH, USA

383 reels 35mm Catalog# 65412

Herald

1856 - 1883

Mansfield, OH, USA

9 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65566

Morning Leader

1854 - 1906 & 1912 - 1913

Cleveland, OH, USA *Missing various issues*

293 reels 35mm Catalog# 65427

News 1860 - 1865

Springfield, OH, USA

5 reels 35mm

Catalog# 68671

Ohio Observer

1833 - 1855

Hudson, OH, USA

1947 – 1948 also available on 1 reel 35mm

8 reels 35mm Catalog# 65536

Ohio State Journal

1820 - 1822, 1825 - 1853, 1856 - 1860, 1863 - 1870, 1874 - 1896 & 1898 - 1904

Columbus, OH, USA

Missing various issues **39 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 61108

Ohio State Journal - Weekly

1841 - 1939

Columbus, OH, USA

Publication title varies: Columbus Citizen and Citizen Journal; Missing

various issues

43

448 reels 35mm Catalog# 65446

Plain Dealer

1842 - 1866, 1887 - 1888, 1895 - 1897

& 1901 - 1902

Cleveland, OH, USA

19 reels 35mm Catalog# 65430

Plain Dealer

1845 - 1913

Cleveland, OH, USA

305 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65431

Sentinel

1855 - 1860 & 1864 - 1865

Kalida, OH, USA

2 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65543

Times

1853 - 1855, 1859 - 1866, 1869 - 1873

& 1877 - 1904

Ashland, OH, USA

Missing various issues

16 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65371

Torchlight

1844 - 1850, 1852 - 1858, 1860 - 1864

& 1866 - 1886

Xenia, OH, USA

14 reels 35mm Catalog# 65737

True American & Mahoning Register

1855 - 1871 & 1874 - 1875

Youngstown, OH, USA **6 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 65750

Wayne County Democrat

1850 - 1913

Wooster, OH, USA

19 reels 35

Catalog# 65731

Weekly Guernsey Times

1860 - 1877, 1880 - 1882, 1884 - 1885,

1889 - 1900 & 1902 - 1909

Cambridge, OH, USA

16 reels 35mm

Catalog# 65403

Oregon

Oregon Statesman

1851 - 1866, 1885 - 1900 & 1902 - 1924

Salem, OR, USA

43 reels 35mm Catalog# 65819

Weekly Oregonian

1850 - 1962

Portland, OR, USA

5 reels 35mm

Catalog# 60159

Pennsylvania

Argus

1853 - 1909

Easton, PA, USA

21 reels 35mm Catalog# 65881

Bulletin

1847 - 1982

Philadelphia, PA, USA

1,935 reels 35mm

. Catalog# 60148

Chronicle Telegraph & Pred

1842 - 1856 & 1858 - 1927

Pittsburgh, PA, USA

Publication title varies: Morning

Chronicle, Evening Chronicle,

Pittsburgh Chronicle Telegraph and

Weekly Chronicle Telegraph; Missing

various issues

255 reels 35mm Catalog# 66028

Daily Dispatch

1847 - 1865 & 1892 - 1923

Pittsburgh, PA, USA

331 reels 35mm Catalog# 66032

Daily Gazette and Bulletin

1807 - 1930

Williamsport, PA, USA

141 reels 35mm

Catalog# 68892

Daily Inquirer

1862 - 1864 Lancaster, PA, USA **3 reels 35mm** Catalog# 65953

Evening Express

1856 - 1876 Lancaster, PA, USA **20 reels 35mm Catalog# 65956**

Evening Telegraph

1847 - 1880 Pittsburgh, PA, USA 4 reels 35mm Catalog# 66036

Examiner & Herald

1834 - 1876 Lancaster, PA, USA 14 reels 35mm Catalog# 65958

Franklin Repository

1808 - 1809, 1813 - 1815 & 1863 - 1865 Chambersburg, PA, USA **3 reels 35mm** Catalog# 65858

Free Press

1859 - 1913 Easton, PA, USA Missing various issues 33 reels 35mm Catalog# 65885

Freiheits Freund

1853 - 1900
Pittsburgh, PA, USA
Publication title varies: Freiheits Freund
and Pittsburgher Courier, Pittsburgher
Volksblatt & Volksblatt und Freiheits
Freund

49 reels 35mm Catalog# 66038

Gazette

1846 - 1850, 1856 - 1858, 1860 - 1867, 1870 - 1871, 1878 - 1887, 1890, 1893 -1915, 1937 & 1944 Lewistown, PA, USA

21 reels 35mm Catalog# 65987

Gazette Times

1834 - 1927 Pittsburgh, PA, USA Publication title varies **454 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 66033

Genius of Liberty

1805 - 1859, 1861 - 1866 & 1868 - 1900 Uniontown, PA, USA

14 reels 35mm Catalog# 66103

Journal

1857 - 1874 & 1899 - 1916 Mercersburg, PA, USA 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 65994

Northampton County Journal

1859 - 1868 Easton, PA, USA **3 reels 35mm** Catalog# 65889

Post

1842 - 1927 Pittsburgh, PA, USA Publication title varies: Gazette Times and Pittsburgh Post Gazette

451 reels 35mm Catalog# 66051

Public Ledger

1836 - 1934 Philadelphia, PA, USA 474 reels 35mm Catalog# 66016

Reporter

1808 - 1967 Washington, PA, USA **327 reels 35mm Catalog# 66137**

Sentinel

1821 - 1847, 1849 - 1889, 1897 - 1899 & 1902 - 1917 Easton, PA, USA 17 reels 35mm Catalog# 65891

Sullivan County Democrat

1851 - 1862 Laporte, PA, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 65980

True Press

1858 - 1861 Pittsburgh, PA, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 66064

Rhode Island

Advertiser

1850 - 1864 Newport, RI, USA **4 reels 35mm Catalog# 66218**

Daily Journal

1858 - 1865 Providence, RI, USA 16 reels 35mm Catalog# 66279

Daily Post

1850 - 1867 Providence, RI, USA 20 reels 35mm Catalog# 66282

Evening Press

1859 - 1884 Providence, RI, USA **45 reels 35mm Catalog# 66300**

Gazette

1762 - 1825 & 1867 - 1873 Providence, RI, USA Publication title varies: General Advertiser and General Advertiser & Providence Weekly Gazette

12 reels 35mm Catalog# 61970

Gazette & Chronicle

1839 - 1912 Pawtucket, RI, USA 23 reels 35mm Catalog# 66249

Independent

1843 - 1985 Woonsocket, RI, USA 3 reels 35mm Catalog# 66443

Journal

1829 - 1995 Providence, RI, USA Publication title varies: Evening Bulletin and Providence Journal-Bulletin; Missing various titles

2,457 reels 35mm Catalog# 60575

Journal Town & Country Advertiser

1799 - 1951 Providence, RI, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 66331

Mercury

1822 - 1928 Newport, RI, USA **34 reels 35mm Catalog# 66225**

Northern Star

1827 - 1829 & 1831 - 1855 Warren, RI, USA 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 66415

Republican Herald & Post

1861 - 1865 Providence, RI, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 66375

Rhode Island County Journal

1838 - 1897 Providence, RI, USA 28 reels 35mm Catalog# 66380

Weekly Patriot

1833 - 1840 & 1843 - 1904 Woonsocket, RI, USA **24 reels 35mm Catalog# 66449**

South Carolina

Advertiser

1836 - 1902 Edgefield, SC, USA 13 reels 35mm Catalog# 66485

Carolina Spartan

1849 - 1851, 1853 - 1864, 1866 - 1876 & 1879 - 1893 Spartanburg, SC, USA 15 reels 35mm Catalog# 66519

Daily Courier

1803 - 1873 Charleston, SC, USA 116 reels 35mm Catalog# 66470

Mercury

1822 - 1868 Charleston, SC, USA Missing various issues **81 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 61198

New South

1862 - 1864 Port Royal, SC, USA Vol. 1 no. 4-Vol. 2 no. 30; Lacks several issues; Suspended March 29-Aug. 16, 1862 1 reel 35mm

Yorkville Enquirer

1856 - 1889 & 1925 - 1928 York, SC, USA 1856 - 1889 filmed backwards 10 reels 35mm Catalog# 66527

Tennessee

Appeal

1843 - 1847, 1851 - 1856, 1858 - 1860, 1876 - 1882, 1885 - 1886 & 1890 Memphis, TN, USA

12 reels 35mm Catalog# 66545

Argus

1860 - 1866 Memphis, TN, USA 3 reels 35mm Catalog# 66549

Daily Appeal

1847 - 1848 & 1851 - 1890 Memphis, TN, USA *Missing various issues* 82 reels 35mm Catalog# 66552

Daily Bulletin

1862 - 1865 & 1867 Memphis, TN, USA **5 reels 35mm** Catalog# **66554**

Virginia

Daily Whig

1828 - 1888 Richmond , VA, USA **44 reels 35mm Catalog# 61138**

Dispatch

1852 - 1903 Richmond, VA, USA Publication title varies: Daily Dispatch and Richmond Times Dispatch; Missing various issues

129 reels 35mm Catalog# 66816

Enquirer

1861 & 1871 - 1872 Richmond, VA, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 61137

Express

1856 - 1859 & 1869 Petersburg, VA, USA 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 66795

Gazette

1835 - 1919 & 1924 - 1962 Lexington, VA, USA Publication title varies: Rockbridge County News, New Gazette and Rockbridge Citizen

39 reels 35mm Catalog# 61169

News

1849 - 1861, 1873 - 1878 & 1883 - 1884 Fredericksburg, VA, USA Missing various issues

11 reels 35mm Catalog# 68654

Richmond Examiner

1861 - 1867 Richmond, VA, USA Incomplete; Suspended March 31-Dec. 9, 1865; Filmed from the most complete file available

4 reels 35mm

Richmond Times

1865 - 1867 Richmond, VA, USA Vols. 1-5; All pub; Incomplete; Filmed from the most complete file available 3 reels 35mm

Staunton Spectator

1836 - 1896 Staunton , VA, USA 14 reels 35mm Catalog# 66881

Vindicator

1860 - 1861, 1863 - 1892 & 1894 - 1896 Staunton, VA, USA Publication title varies; Missing various issues 10 reels 35mm Catalog# 66884

Virginia Herald

1787 - 1876 Fredericksburg, VA, USA Missing various issues 7 reels 35mm Catalog# 66719

Virginia Herald & Fredericksburg Advertiser

1787 - 1862 Fredericksburg, VA, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 66720

Washingtonian

1863 - 1903 Leesburg, VA, USA Missing various issues 6 reels 35mm Catalog# 66745

Whig & Advertiser

1835 - 1861 & 1865 - 1874 Richmond, VA, USA Publication title varies; Missing various issues 17 reels 35mm Catalog# 61015

Herald

1806, 1830 - 1832, 1835, 1839, 1851 - 1852, 1855 - 1861, 1863 - 1865, 1869, 1885 - 1886 & 1906 - 1907 Rutland, VT, USA

17 reels 35mm

Catalog# 68049

Washington

Pioneer and Democrat

1852 - 1861 Olympia, WA, USA 2 reels 35mm Catalog# 61104

Washington Standard

1860 - 1890 & 1893 - 1921 Olympia, WA, USA 18 reels 35mm Catalog# 67064

West Virginia

Gazette

1841 - 1857, 1860, 1866 - 1867, 1869 - 1872 Parkersburg, WV, USA *Missing various issues* **5 reels 35mm**

Catalog# 67409

National Telegraph

1862, 1864 - 1865 & 1868 Clarksburg, WV, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 67250

Register

1849 - 1955 Shepherdstown, WV, USA **34 reels 35mm Catalog# 67471**

Spirit of Jefferson

1852 - 1889, 1891 - 1922, 1925 - 1930, 1932, 1935 - 1937 & 1944 - 1946 Charles Town, WV, USA Publication title varies; Missing various issues

29 reels 35mm Catalog# 67233

Virginia Free Press

1830 - 1841, 1856 - 1861 & 1865 - 1896 Charles Town, WV, USA 20 reels 35mm Catalog# 67242

Weekly Herald

1853 - 1865, 1903 - 1908, 1911 & 1973 - 1974 Wellsburg, WV, USA Missing various issues 8 reels 35mm Catalog# 67503

Wisconsin

Bay City Press

1860 - 1862 Green Bay, WI, USA 1 reel 35mm Catalog# 67559

Daily News

1855 - 1881 & 1891 - 1918 Milwaukee, WI, USA 185 reels 35mm Catalog# 67582

Daily Wisconsin

1847 - 1868 Milwaukee, WI, USA **38 reels 35mm Catalog# 67586**

Free Press

1858 - 1888 Eau Claire, WI, USA **8 reels 35mm** Catalog# **67550**

Free Press & Pred.

1848 - 1903 Beloit, WI, USA Missing various issues 15 reels 35mm Catalog# 67542

Sentinel

1837 - 1909 Milwaukee, WI, USA **245 reels 35mm Catalog# 68526**

UMI Dissertation Publishing

Soon after its founding in 1938, UMI became the publisher of record for U.S. doctoral dissertations. To this day, ProQuest fills that role for graduate students whose dissertations and masters theses have been accepted by accredited institutions throughout North America.

How UMI's Dissertation Program Works

Dissertations and theses available from ProQuest /UMI are used by researchers in all fields of study. The ProQuest /UMI dissertation product line – which consists of bibliographic data, indexing, access tools and the published documents themselves – is recognized worldwide because of its comprehensive coverage, high-quality information and rigorous editorial control.

The online ProQuest Dissertation & Theses Database (PQDT) catalogs over 2 million doctoral dissertations and master's theses, dating from the first U.S. dissertation in 1861. Thousands more are added yearly. Over one million dissertations and theses are available in full page image in microform and paper, both bound and unbound. Many are also available in digital format, for downloading over the Web. Dissertations can be located and ordered on a standing order basis or via:

- ProQuest Dissertations & Theses, which provides searching capabilities and online access to
 citations and abstracts for every title in the database. Titles published since 1997 are available
 in .PDF digital format and have citation and abstract, plus 24 page previews available.
 Dissertations can be purchased in print, microfiche or .pdf format.
- ProQuest Dissertation Express for both individuals and libraries. If you have a specific title in
 mind, Dissertation Express will let you look it up by title, author or publication number. Once
 you find it, you can place your order immediately via our online ordering system. Use this
 service when you know exactly which dissertation you need to order. Dissertations can be
 purchased in print, microfiche or .pdf format.
- DATRIX Direct custom computerized search service (please see the DATRIX form enclosed in this document). This is an individualized search we perform for you based on your specific research topic.
- UMI Digital Archiving and Access Program Ask your UMI representative about this new access and preservation service for institutions.



Direct to you Successful research depends on your sources. That's why if you're preparing to start a research project, it makes sense to first find out what's been written in your area of interest. You'll not only avoid duplicating someone else's work, you'll benefit from their research. You could search the titles of over 1.6 million dissertations and master's theses yourself—if you have the time and patience. Or you can have DATRIX Direct conduct a dissertation search for you that's exhaustive, not exhausting.



Discover sources unique to your topic DATRIX Direct is an individualized search that gives a one-of-a-kind listing of only those dissertation citations directly relevant to your specific research topic. The result is a computer printout of exactly the bibliographic citations you need. No more and no less. It could be as many as five hundred or as few as none (informing you that your research topic is totally unexplored).

Because it's a computerized search, DATRIX Direct is comprehensive—through UMI's vast computer database of over 1.6 million dissertations and master's theses dating back to 1861. And with thousands of citations being added to the database every month, DATRIX Direct is more up-to-date than any printed source. ■ Each citation includes a title, author, degree, date, institution, subject category, and order number, as well as where the abstract can be found in UMI's monthly publication Dissertation Abstracts International or the bi monthly Masters Abstracts International.

How to order your search To

organize your search, complete both sides of the DATRIX Direct Search Request form and send it to UMI at the address shown.

The results of your DATRIX Direct search will be sent first-class mail and should arrive within two weeks of receipt of your order. For faster service, call us toll free at 800-521-3042; outside the U.S. and Canada, call 734-761-4700, ext. 7044.

SUBJECT CATEGORIES Dissertation Abstracts International is arranged by subject categories.

These categories have been selected by the authors to identify their dissertations.

The Humanities and Social Sciences								
COMMUNICATIONS AND THE ARTS Architecture 0.729 Architecture 0.979 Art History 0.377 Cimerna 0.900 Design and Decorative Arts 0.389 Fire Arts 0.357 Information Science 0.723 Journalism 0.391 Landscape Architecture 0.399 Mass Communications 0.070 Music 0.0413 Speech Communication 0.459 Theater 0.465 EDUCATION General 0.515 Administration 0.514 Adult and Continuing 0.516 Agricultural 0.517 Art 0.0213 Bilingual and Multicultural 0.217 Auticulum and Instruction 0.727 Early Childhood 0.518 Educational Psychology 0.525 Elementary 0.524 Finance 0.0217 Guichnoe and Counseling 0.519 Health 0.680	Physical .0523 Reading .0538 Religious .0527 Sciences .0714 Secondary .0533 Social Sciences .0534 Social Sciences .0529 Secondary .0529 Teacher Training .0520 Technology .0710 Tests and Measurements .0289 Vocational .0747 LANGUAGE, LITERATURE, AND LINGUISTICS Language General .0679 Ancient .0289 Linguistics .0299 Modern .0291 Retoric and Composition .0681 Literature General .0401 Classical .0294 Comparative .0295 Medieval .0297 Modern .0299 African .0316 American .0591 Asian .0305 Canadian (English) .0352 Caradian (French) .0355	PHILOSOPHY, RELIGION, AND THEOLOGY Philosophy .0422 Religion .0318 .0321 .0321 .0321 .0321 .0321 .0321 .0321 .0322 .0329	Medieval .0581					
The Sciences and Eng	jineering							
BIOLOGICAL SCIENCES	SCIENCES Siegeochemistry .0425	Rehabilitation and Therapy .0382 Speech Pathology .0480 Toxicology .0383 Horne Economics .0386 PHYSICAL SCIENCES Pure Sciences Chemistry Chemistry .0485 Agricultural .0749 Analytical .0486 Biochemistry .0497 Incrganic .0498 Nuclear .0738 Organic .0491 Physical .0494 Polymer .0495 Radiation .0754 Mathernatics .0405 Physics .0405 General .0605 Actorony .0966 Astronomy and .4stronomy and Astrophysics .0608 Atomic .0748 Condensed Matter .0611 Elementary Particles and High Energy .0798 Fluid and Plasma .0759 Molecular .0609 Nuclear .0610	Engineering General					

You must COMPLETE BOTH SIDES of this form!

DATRIX DIRECT SEARCH REQUEST The success of your search depends on how accurately and specifically you describe your research needs. The information you provide below will help us create a search strategy. Please type or clearly print in ink.

DATABASE MATERIAL TO BE SEARCHE) (Please check one.)	O Dissertations & master's theses	O Dissertations only	O Master's theses only
KEYWORDS UMI's dissertation database is accessed by a search for keywords in the dissertation title. The number of relevant citations retrieved depends largely on your keyword strategy. For best results, follow the procedure below: ① Write 1 to 3 keywords from your research topic that might appear together in the dissertation titles in our database (e.g., "Nursing Burnout"). A keyword can also be numeric ("1990") or alphanumeric ("1991").	2 3 4 5			EXCLUDE
Only dissertation titles containing all the words you list on a single line can be retrieved.	7			
O To avoid having to list all possible word endings for a keyword, simply write the root word and an asterisk. One or more complete words must follow the root word on the same	9			
line (e.g., "Nurs", Burnout" would search for words such as "nurse, nurses, and nursing" which appear in the same titles as "burnout").	12			
Use the other lines for synonyms and alternate words and spellings (e.g., *RN; LPN; BSN*).	14			
Modify words likely to appear in hundreds of titles with more specific words.				
6 If appropriate, use the right-hand column to list keywords that exclude data you don't want. (e.g., "Nurs", Hongard and "Nurs",	18			
Homes' would exclude titles relating to nursing homes or home nursing. Note that the computer recognizes no word order.)				
SUBJECT CATEGORIES (optional) Each cita UMI's dissertation database in a subject category author. On the opposite page is a complete listing and codes. List the categories (and codes) most research topic.	chosen by the of subject categories	DEGREE DATES (optional) You time periods (e.g., *1990 through 199 categories such as *Education, Adr each year.	3"). This is especially reo	ommended for broad
CODE CATEGORY	INSTITUTIONS AWARDING DEGREES (optional) You may restrict the search to dissertations and master's theses prepared for specific institutions (e.g., 'New York University and UCLA').			

Index of Research Collections

Adams II, Charles Francis. The Papers of Charles Francis Adams II, ${\bf 10}$

Adams Papers, The, 9

Adams, Henry. The Henry Adams Papers, 10

Addams, Jane. The Jane Addams Papers, 6

African American Press Collection, The, 19

American Culture Series II (ACSII), 13

American History and Culture, 14

American Periodicals Series (APS I, II, III), 20

Andrew, John A. The Papers of John A. Andrew, 11 Anti-Slavery Materials: Regional Records and Other

Pamphlets, 22

Archives of Old Christ Church, The, 26

Bancroft, George. George Bancroft Papers, 6

Black Abolitionist Papers, 22

Black Biographical Dictionaries, 14

Black Biographical Dictionaries Supplement, 15

Black Biography: A Cumulative Index, 15

Black Biography: Supplement, **15**

Brown, John. John Brown Letters, 7

Buchanan, James. The Papers of James Buchanan, 7

Chase, Fredrick. Correspondence of Fredrick Chase, 8 Civil War Correspondence, Diaries and Journals at the

Massachusetts Historical Society, 9
Collections of the Massachusetts Historical Society, 16

Dall, Caroline H. The Caroline H. Dall Papers, 10

Everett, Edward. The Edward Everett Papers, 10

Federal Writers' Project, 8

Garrison, William Lloyd. William Lloyd Garrison Papers, 11

Genealogy and Local History, 28

Lyman Family Papers, 9

Massachusetts Historical Society Collections, 9 Morristown Manuscript Collection, 16

New Hampshire, Hanover. Dr. Gilman Frost's Genealogical Records of Hanover, New Hampshire, 28

Pamphlets in American History, Pamphlets on the Civil War, Pennsylvania Abolition Society Papers, The, People at War, A: Civil War Manuscripts,

Regimental Histories of the American Civil War, 5 Revere Family Papers, The, 11

Sargent, John Osborne. The John Osborne Sargent Papers, 10 Slavery and Anti-Slavery Pamphlets from the Libraries of Salmon P. Chase and John P. Hale, 24

Slavery: Catalyst for Conflict, **25**

State Secession Debates, 25

Sumner, Charles. Papers of Charles Sumner, 12

Tourgee, Albion W. The Albion W. Tourgee Papers, **12** Tuskegee Institute News Clipping File, The, **21**

Van Buren, Martin. Papers of Martin Van Buren, **12** Van Dyke, Henry Jackson. Lectures and Sermons of Henry Jackson Van Dyke, **27**

Wharncliffe Manuscripts Relating to the American Civil War, 12